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CHAIR NISHIKI: . . . (gavel). . . Will the Public Services Committee please come to order. Let
the record show the presence of Committee Members Kaho' ohalahala, Mateo, -COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --Pontanilla, -VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Good morning.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --and Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Excused are Committee Members JoAnne Johnson and Bill Medeiros. Also
present here is Mr., . . . (coughs). . . excuse me, Mike Molina, -COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --who has introduced this very important document that we're about to
discuss today. If Committee Members will turn to Item 25, that has to do with the
aquatic life animal control, and in front of you you've got two bills.
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ITEM NO. 25 AQUATIC LIFE ANIMAL CONTROL (C.C. No. 09-337)
CHAIR NISHIKI: Before we start, the Chair would like to preface today's meeting by saying
that Communication 09-337 from the Vice-Chair of the Council, Mr. Molina, is a
proposed bill called "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 6.04,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO THE ANIMAL CONTROL". The purpose
of the proposed bill is to add additional definitions to the existing animal control
ordinance and to expand the chapter to include animal cruelty protection for certain
aquatic life.
The second is a correspondence from the Chair transmitting a draft bill entitled "A BILL
FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 5, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
PERTAINING TO AQUATIC LIFE OPERATIONS". The purpose of the draft bill is to
establish a licensing regime for aquatic life operations.
Although both the proposed bill and the draft bill are directed at different sections of the
Code they share one common goal, to protect the fragile environmental resources of Maui
County. These resources are clearly under assault from those who are taking native fish
from our coastal waters for the aquarium business.
It is the Chair's intent today to review both bills, then send the legislation to relevant
State and County agencies for review and comment along with new information obtained
from today's public testimony. So if there are no objections, I would like to proceed with
public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Committee Members. First to testify is Kate Zolezzi. She is the
General Manager for the Maui Ocean Center. Good morning.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

MS. ZOLEZZI: Good morning, Chair Nishiki, Committee Members, Staff. I am Kate Zolezzi,
the General Manager of the Maui Ocean Center. I'm here today to testify on two bills, I
hope, before you — both the proposed bill and the draft bill. The purposes of which are to
regulate the ornamental reef fishing industry. We at the Maui Ocean Center have a
significant interest in any legislation that concerns the oceans, its reef, coral, and aquatic
life.
We are the Hawaiian aquarium. Our state of the art facility is dedicated to fostering,
understanding, wonder, and respect for Hawaii's marine life. We have the largest coral
display in the nation, and through years of research and meticulous care, we have
assembled a beautiful facility that's available to the public and visitors alike for
educational purposes.
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The fish, coral, and marine life at Maui Ocean Center are collected under a State permit —
a special activities permit issued by the State of Hawaii. We are restricted in the number
of fish and marine organisms that we can collect and also where we can collect them. We
have heavy, expensive reporting requirements, and since we have been collecting,
displaying, and propagating and releasing marine life for over ten years, the subject of
these bills and our input on it should be helpful to the Committee.
I submitted written testimony to the Committee on both the proposed bills which I will
not repeat, but I do wish to make a few critical points.
The first proposed bill before you has unintended consequences for both the Maui Ocean
Center, for fishermen, and also for home aquarium users. Now, at the Maui Ocean
Center, for example, the feeding practices that we abide by require that we have trained
observers so we are open eight hours a day. We feed at approximately seven in the
morning and again at three in the afternoon. Under the proposed bill if the animals do go
without food for twelve hours, that would make us criminal. However, these best
aquarium practices that are practiced all over the world have been shown to be in the best
interest of the animals in terms of keeping their habitats healthy and also to make sure
that the observed feeds include checking for animal health, checking for aggression,
checking for animal size appropriateness to the exhibit. So we have some concerns about
the wording in this bill and in the written testimony we have recommended some
amended language. However, there are so many other user groups besides us that could
be negatively impacted by this bill. It is hard for us at this point to offer our support to it.
With some amendments we do support the draft bill. However, I'm not sure at this time
if you would wish for me to comment on that, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: You may.
MS. ZOLEZZI: Okay. I think that we understand that the purpose of this legislation is also to
address the ornamental reef fishing industry and as the County's jurisdiction ends at the
shoreline, to regulate this industry the County must focus on the operations being
conducted onshore. Sometimes the operations should be exempt from coverage such as
home aquarium owners who do not sell their fish, fishermen who are holding fish for sale
as food, native Hawaiian practitioners, and yes, aquariums such as Maui Ocean Center
that are collecting, displaying, studying, propagating, and releasing aquatic life all here in
the State of Hawaii.
In my written testimony I actually suggested three changes. One, is to clarify the
definition of the word "operations". This helps tailor the bill for the group intended to be
regulated. Two, to add a definition of the word "person". And three, to clarify the third
exempted group to cover both Maui Ocean Center and also home aquarium users who do
not sell or resell aquatic life.

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 2, 2010

If you have more questions or if you would like me to answer your questions at the end of
this testimony, please let me know. I appreciate the opportunity to address you on this.
The regulation of the ornamental reef fish industry is difficult since collection does occur
offshore. But the aquatic life bill draft with some amendments does allow the County to
achieve that goal and I think that it is closer to being a successful bill that this Committee
can be proud of and that will accomplish its goals. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Kate. Any questions for Kate from the Ocean Center? Seeing
none...oh, excuse me, -MS. ZOLEZZI: Excuse me.. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: --Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. Thank you, Kate. I'm looking at the bill
and since you are making specific recommendations for amendments, do you have that in
writing so that.. .
MS. ZOLEZZI: It is in my written testimony. The written testimony is divided into two parts;
one for the draft bill and one for the proposed bill.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So you have...okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. Mr. Molina is raising his hand.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. I'll yield to the Committee Members
first if they have -CHAIR NISHIKI: No, it's alright.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --any questions. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Good
morning, Ms. Zolezzi, and thank you for your comments and suggestions for both bills.
MS. ZOLEZZI: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Just for my information...the Committee's information, who
owns the Maui Ocean Center and where is the, I guess, headquarters? Is it in State or out
of state?
MS. ZOLEZZI: Maui Ocean Center is incorporated in the State of Hawaii. The parent company
is Coral World International and they are actually located in Israel.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Israel.
MS. ZOLEZZI: And we have four aquariums around the world — Perth, Australia; Maui; Eilat in
the Red Sea in Israel; and also in Palma de Mallorca, Spain. We are world renowned at
growing coral as you can tell when you come to visit.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. That, that helps me understanding, you
know, where your concerns are coming from and so it is a corporation that is
over... based overseas and out of state.
MS. ZOLEZZI: Well, we are incorporated in the State of Hawaii, but yes, the parent corporation
is based overseas.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other questions from the Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Chair. No...yeah, Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair, and thank you for being here this
morning. I'd like to know, you know, you mentioned earlier in your testimony about
your operations basically have contributed to putting aquatic life back into the -MS. ZOLEZZI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --open sea, right? You raised some.. .
MS. ZOLEZZI: Yes, that is correct. Under our permit with the State of Hawaii -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. ZOLEZZI: --each month we file an annual collection plan, I'm sorry, a monthly collection
plan. Once that is reviewed and approved and we say, okay, we're going to collect, you
know, 3 sponges and 4 sea cucumbers and, and 14 fish, then they come back and they
say, okay, you can collect 3 sea cucumbers and 14 fish, but no, you know, so anyway it is
regulated on that level. And when we have matings and births at the Ocean Center —
anything from seahorses to sharks — then also with the State's permission we're allowed
to release those and we have done many successful releases.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And is there any tracking system when you do
release them to sea?
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MS. ZOLEZZI: Yes. It's...all of our collection plan reports and then at the end of the month we
do an actual collection report. So whatever was on the plan, if we actually did collect it
or not, that is addressed at the end of the month. It's also addressed annually when we
apply for our new permit.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And how do you...and again, I'm going maybe a little too
far, Mr. Chair, and stop me if I, if I'm going. But I'd like to know how do you determine
the success ratio of all these releases? How many survive? How many promulgate [sic]?
Is there any methodology? I know some they use a radar to track...not radar, those little
trackers to track turtles going all over the place.
MS. ZOLEZZI: Well, it, it depends.. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is there any way you guys use that? I mean, you know,
just because it's easy to say I'm doing this, but what success and I just.. .
MS. ZOLEZZI: It depends on what program.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. ZOLEZZI: For example, the green sea turtles are definitely part of a Federal program and
also a program that's a captive breeding program at Sea Life Park. So those animals
actually fall under Federal guidelines, so Fish and Wildlife. They're given to us as young
hatchlings. We raise them until they tell us to release them. And then depending on how
many transmitters are available, then certain animals are tracked. All these successful
releases that we've been able to document, the turtles have stayed here in the State of
Hawaii and I wish there was a transmitter for every turtle, but I don't think the State has
the money for that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, and I've been a part of the Pacific Whale release and
going out there with you folks, and you know, I seen the success in that respect. But I
was just wondering how do you get the data for what you're doing.
MS. ZOLEZZI: It's pretty, it's pretty hard to put a transmitter on a seahorse ... (chuckles). .
but.. .

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm not asking that.
MS. ZOLEZZI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I guess, yeah, I just want.. .
MS. ZOLEZZI: In general, yeah, the success would be the propagation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
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MS. ZOLEZZI: So by offering the animals a healthy environment in which they are comfortable
breeding and procreating and then, you know, the State is happy to have animals to, to
restock so.. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And then the final question. In your, your system
down there at Maalaea, your release of the waters that, you know, you guys have to
release so much water intake and, and, and release. Has that caused any problems within
the area of reefs in the Maalaea area?
MS. ZOLEZZI: That permit to actually both bring the water in and then also to filter it, run it
through the aquariums and discharge it, is actually under a NPDES permit, which is
through the State of Hawaii Clean Water Branch and also reviewed by the EPA. That's
also a, you know, permit that an aquarium has to have and no, it hasn't caused any
damage. We do extensive water tests both in our inflow and our outflow every single
month. And we would not be granted another permit if it were causing any problems.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And when you say NPDES, it's because me and the public
sometimes don't know -MS. ZOLEZZI: I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --all these acronyms, what does NPDES mean?
MS. ZOLEZZI: NPDES permit is National Pollution Discharge Control.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you for your, your answering of
the questions.
MS. ZOLEZZI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
MS. ZOLEZZI: Yeah, and thank you for your questions and thank you for your time this
morning.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Kaho'ohalahala, followed by Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you. Kate, just because you mentioned
you have a collection plan report you said that you provide monthly.. .

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 2, 2010

MS. ZOLEZZI: Yes. Well, it's a request actually. So we do the plan and then we wait until
they approve it or don't approve it before we go out on any collection.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Is that...is that available for anyone to
inspect?
MS. ZOLEZZI: I think that all of those things are matters of public record. One of the reasons
that we don't try to disseminate it in a situation like this here today is because all of the
animals are, are called by their scientific name and a lot of people don't know the Latin
names for a lot of the animals. But to give you an idea, a collection plan for the Maui
Ocean Center, we go months without collecting any animals. I'm sure that in the
beginning when Maui Ocean Center was getting established, their need for collection was
higher. However, with our ability to propagate corals, we haven't collected any corals
for over a year. And also with the healthy ecosystems that the animals are living in, our
collection needs are actually fairly minimal and the State, you know, continues to ramp
down how many animals we can take, of what species, and from what areas. We are not
taking any animals from any areas where people snorkel or, or tourist go, or anything like
that.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And then when you're doing your or
implementing your program, is it being monitored by anyone?
MS. ZOLEZZI: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Who monitors that?
MS. ZOLEZZI: Well, there's been some changes at the Department of Aquatic Resources lately,
as you know, but it does fall under the Department of Land and Natural Resources and
the Division of Aquatic Resources and all the various people from the biologists here on
Maui that work for DAR and all the way up to the State level and all the way up to the
Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So are they actually with you when you're doing
your collection?
MS. ZOLEZZI: No. They're not with us, but they're given all the information. We actually
GPS the coordinates of where any animals is collected from and also where an animal is
released from.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And then, like you said, that's all public
record so it's available for anyone?
MS. ZOLEZZI: Yes. I'm sure it could be available.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: You're welcome. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Good morning.
MS. ZOLEZZI: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for your testimony. Help me understand first.
When you describe the things that live in the ocean as animals, what's the difference
calling the fishes animals or animals on land?
MS. ZOLEZZI: Well, I believe this is aquatic life animals.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. ZOLEZZI: So.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So they, they are referred to as animals?
MS. ZOLEZZI: I believe, or organisms. It's somewhat depending or you could get into more
scientific names if they're an . . . (inaudible). . . branch, for example.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No. I was wondering if you wouldn't call them fishes or
mammals or like animals.
MS. ZOLEZZI: Well, Maui Ocean Center doesn't have any marine mammals.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, I understand that. I was just giving you an example
of things that could be called, but thank you. I, I just, you know, wanted to know why
they're called animals. So thank you for, you know, trying to explain that.
MS. ZOLEZZI: Okay. I. . .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Next is you did say the State provides you a list of fishes or
aquatic life that, that, -MS. ZOLEZZI: It's on the annual permit.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --let me finish my question, -MS. ZOLEZZI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --that allows you to collect certain ones and maybe some
not to collect them. So you get that list from the State?
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MS. ZOLEZZI: It is part of the annual permit. It is actually listed out on the permit.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And is that list updated from time to time?
MS. ZOLEZZI: Yes, it is. For example, last year coral was removed completely.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Okay. Now I heard in your testimony that you
recommended exempting the Hawaiian culture from their practices in the ocean. What
about...do you collect what in the Hawaiian culture are considered aumakua like sharks?
MS. ZOLEZZI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And how do you rectify that with the Hawaiian culture?
MS. ZOLEZZI: We have a cultural advisor, Charlie Maxwell. I believe, Charlie is here this
morning or on his way. He's been with the Maui Ocean Center for about 14 years. So
for several years prior to opening and has instilled, you know, into our culture there the
protocol, the Hawaiian protocol, for dealing with Hawaiian marine life, especially as they
represent aumakua.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And do you return these like sharks from time to
time back to the ocean?
MS. ZOLEZZI: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, and what, what kind of criteria is there that when you
decide to return it to the ocean?
MS. ZOLEZZI: There are several criteria. One could be size actually and so certain species of
sharks might grow larger in a shorter period of time than others. And specifically, I
would say the tiger shark has a rapid growth rate and it becomes difficult for our divers to
safely handle the animal and to ensure the animal's safe release when they get past a
certain size, which I would say would be somewhere around 9 to 9 '/2 feet. So in the
interest of transporting the animal safely and keeping our staff of divers safe, we might
release a tiger shark when it gets to be around that size.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. ZOLEZZI: Other reasons for release might be because there are pups and we would say,
okay, this pup was born here and maybe we'll release the parent. We would like in all
cases to see animals who have not reached sexual maturity or reproductive ability to be
able to go back into the ocean and continue their life cycle in the ocean. Even a day
octopus, which most of you know has a pretty short lifespan, we would like to keep them
maybe for six months but let them go out and breed. They die after they breed so. . .
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Finally, in the confines and the environment of the
aquarium that you have, do you place prey and predators in the same tanks?
MS. ZOLEZZI: No, we don't, not on purpose. For example, we wouldn't put a parrotfish in
where it could actually eat coral and that's what they do out in the open ocean. There
have been times, however, where in the open ocean exhibit and the pelagic exhibit that a
shark, even though they're offered food several times a day, has decided to bite a fish
and, and that does cause mortality. Would that happen in the open ocean? I believe so.
It's part of their millions and millions of years of evolution.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you so much for the information and your
testimony. Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
MS. ZOLEZZI: Thank you for your interest — appreciate it.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions for Kate? Seeing none, thank you for patience and
answers. Committee Members, if there are no objections, Charles Maxwell, who has a
physical disability would like to speak next despite that he came in late. Do we have any
objections from Committee Members?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, Mr. Maxwell, followed by Bill Blietz.
MR. MAXWELL: Mr. Chairman, Members, aloha and good morning. My name is Kahu
Charles Kauluwehi Maxwell. For the last 14 years I've been the cultural advisor to the
Maui Ocean Center. I got involved because of some burials on Maalaea Bay and my
ancestors came from there and the last lived there 1,800 years — Waikapu to Maalaea. So
getting involved with the burials found out that they were planning to catch sharks and
other fishes to display and I had...I had asked them that if you're going to do that, you
have to follow Hawaiian protocol. Everything you catch they would have to be blessed
and when the animal is housed and there is indication that it's not comfortable, and
myself and the head curator makes the determination to return it back to the ocean. We
returned over 15 tiger sharks that we caught. Kept them for a period of about a year and
a half and whenever any kind of shark is caught, because it's an aumakua and there's of
course turtles and all, we go out...I personally go out on the boat and bless the animal
when we catch it and when we release it. I'm there and if not, my grandson goes out and
we follow Hawaiian protocol. Not only that, the entire grounds of the Maui Ocean
Center is geared to the different plants that are plants that represent the fish in the ocean.
The kama puaa, the, the, you know, the different trees that are around there is all geared
to Hawaiian culture. It's not something that's fake.
Also, the curators are educated in the cultural essence of what the fish means to the
Hawaiian people, of how it was caught in the past and also the one's...the people that
talk to educate the people that come in also I give them classes every now and then and
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check up on their authenticity as far as delivering information to the people that come
there. So I'm, I'm very proud of what happened at Maui Ocean Center because it set...it
sets a precedent and I, I was...I went to Majorca, Spain a couple of years ago and blessed
the aquarium down there and there was no connection with the people and the fish like it
is here in Hawaii. So it was quite different.
But I concur with, with Kate Zolezzi on, on the Molina bill and I'd rather have the
Nishiki bill because although the Molina bill is very worthwhile when it comes to animal
cruelty and...but I also would like to make a recommendation in Section 5.26.030,
Exemptions, under No. 3, organizations that specialize in the holding of aquatic life in a
state of captivity within the County for education or scientific study and add the words,
Kanaka Maoli culture...cultural and spiritual beliefs and do not sell or distribute aquatic
life for compensation. If that could be added to it, that that would strengthen the
spirituality of the...of the Maui Ocean Center and any place that, that needs to capture
animals for display.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Maxwell? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Good morning, Uncle Charlie, -MR. MAXWELL: Hi. How are you?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --and thank you for giving the cultural perspective on all of
this and, and you know, the intent of both bills are the same. It's to create awareness and,
and you know, to control what's happening as we know the studies have shown the
decline in the fish population, aquarium fish population, and just to prevent any further
exploitation.
MR. MAXWELL: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So, and I know you did great work with the sharks and
everything to create awareness. So your suggestion with the Kanaka Maoli language is
something, you know, I think it creates more...an interesting perspective with the
cultural.. .
MR. MAXWELL: Right. Then you would bring it right to the point, -COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Uh-huh, exactly.
MR. MAXWELL: --you know.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So in terms of like working with the Ocean Center, you know,
my intent is not to do anything any harm...irreparable harm to the Ocean Center. I want
to really make that clear. But currently, there is no regulation of any kind and the intent
again was to create awareness whether it's through Mr. Nishiki's bill or my bill, but it's,
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it's all...everything is all interconnected. Because whether it's aquarium fish or the fish
we consume, it's all part of the larger picture of the ecosystem. So.. .
MR. MAXWELL: You know, I just give you a little example. We lost couple fish and that's
traumatic for everybody working at the park. In fact, at that time we had to have a
hooponopono because it was so trauma...traumatized by losing this fish so, you know, I
mean, yeah, they take it to heart here.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Has there been any concerns brought to your attention about
others who go out and collect the fish? I mean I know the DLNR they have bag limits on
the fish that we normally consume, but has there been — you heard about what happened
on the Big Island with the yellow tangs — has there been any of that?
MR. MAXWELL: Yeah, well, you know, with the fish problem there's many deciding factors
why the fish is depleting and a lot of them is the runoff from the golf courses. So you
cannot really blame that on the fishermen overfishing, but taking the fish from the...for
aquarium, you know, that is, that is not right because the small fish are eaten by the little
larger, and you know, it goes up the chain so once you interrupt that the chain is broken.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. MAXWELL: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Aloha, Kahu.
MR. MAXWELL: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo for being here. Besides the mano and the honu, are
there other collections in the aquarium that are aumakua?
MR. MAXWELL: The humu...the humuhumunukunukuapuaa — every, every specie can be an
aumakua and it doesn't have to be only fish. It can be the clouds, the rain. There's all
different aumakua and we all have family aumakua and mine, mine is the mano from that
area from, from Maalaea to Ukumehame. And, yeah, so they're all, they're all, they're
all children of Kanaloa and Kanaloa is the growth in the ocean and the animals in the
ocean.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So are those aumakua species that are collected is
there any protective protocols in the way they're handled?
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MR. MAXWELL: They're handled...is just amazingly, yeah, of course. They are handled in a
sling when they're caught. They're brought back and they watch for, for...for eight
hours they watch 'em in the tank and I've also done that. And at one point I remember
where, where this tiger just came down...did not want to swim so we immediately took
him back to the ocean because we didn't want to die...him dying in the pool.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. MAXWELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Kahu.
MR. MAXWELL: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Mr. Mateo, followed by Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: ... (inaudible).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes. Kahu Charlie, nice to see you.
MR. MAXWELL: Hi.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: You know the proposed amendment that you asked or told us to
include in this particular bill, do you have a copy of that?
MR. MAXWELL: I...yeah. You mean the exemptions?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. MAXWELL: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: If we can have copies of that and we may include that in this
proposal as far as what you are requesting on the exemptions. So if we can have a copy
of your testimony.
MR. MAXWELL: Oh, okay. Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Staff will collect it, Mr. Maxwell. Any other questions? Seeing.. .
MR. MAXWELL: I have it underlined.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, thank you so much.
MR. MAXWELL: Thank you, Wayne.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Take care of health. Mr. Bill Blietz, followed by Thomas Nakagawa. While
Mr. Blietz is coming up, I want to let the general public...I know you've got maybe
parking concerns. We'll take a short recess at 10:30.
MR. B. BLIETZ: Good morning, -CHAIR NISHIKI: Good morning.
MR. B. BLIETZ: --Mr. Chairman and Members. My name is Bill Blietz. I'm actually here to
represent myself as a taxpayer and there's my family, my son, my grandchildren, and
even my great grandchildren. I think there's a couple of concepts you're gonna have to
get used to. That's AB, the aquarium bill; AA, which is the aquarium abusers; and the
AP, which are gonna be the aquarium police.
Now, if you look at the, at the purpose of this bill it's to protect all aquatic life — not just
fish. It includes amphibians, reptiles, mollusks, crustaceans, coral, any plants, eggs, or
sea roots, et cetera. Now, I'm certainly not here to speak against protecting these things
because we're all of the mind that that's what should be done. But I have a few questions
for both Mr. Molina, the sponsor of the one bill, and for evidently, you, Mr. Nishiki, the,
the other bill. What's it gonna cost? Tell us in dollars and cents and who pays for it and
how you're gonna pay for it.
And you're gonna have to have vehicles, you're gonna have to have trucks and cars to
enforce this, you're gonna have to have boats, you're gonna have to have maybe even a
helicopter patrol, you're gonna have to have equipment in these things, and you're gonna
have personnel. You're gonna have to have a director to oversee the operation and the
employees and to handle all the appeals because according to the one bill, if there's a
contested case, the director has to be made a party to the, to the contested matter. You're
gonna need clerks to run the permits, the office, the records, the public questions. You're
gonna need correspondence forms for permits. You're gonna have recent... yearly
reports. You're gonna have to have workers to check the zone permits on the business.
Permits to check the vehicles for proper use — the vehicles that are transporting these
creatures. You're gonna have to review applications. You're gonna have to audit all
reports and permits to see if there's adequate representation for you folks because it has
to be a sale situation as I understand it.
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Or does this also include private aquariums? Stay out of my people...my family's living
room. You don't need to be snooping in my family's aquarium. That's, that's ridiculous.
Yeah, we want to protect aquatic life, but, but that's a ridiculous approach of government
to look at that. You're gonna need office space. You're gonna need to maintain an
office. You're gonna have to have a phone and you're gonna probably have the internet,
machines, et cetera. Does this all, as you put in the bill, really protect the health, life, and
property and preserve the order and security of the County inhabitants? I don't think so.
I think government sometimes overreaches and this is one time that it's gonna do this.
The ordinance ought to be called the SB bill — Snorkel Bob — because if you read the, the
nice report that was put in The Maui News back in November by Chris Hamilton, you'll
see that, that he has him quoted in there. He says that he sponsors this because he claims
it protects multi-million business and hundreds of jobs for scuba and tour companies.
Which companies? His, I presume. But he's willing to pay for it. If he's here today, let
him come forward and tell you exactly how he's going to put the money up for the
enforcement for, for this. He says cash. He's quoted in the article as saying that he's
willing to put cash up for this. So let him come forward and, and tell you how he's gonna
do this. He's already appealed to the State, both to the State Legislature and to the
Governor for extending this protection, and he's gotten no...he's gotten absolutely no
response from them other than no. So I would like to know why those State folks.
Another thing you haven't addressed at all on your bill, Mr. Nishiki, is how the County
Council is gonna prove it. There's a presumption called preemption in the law that when
the State takes over a matter, which the State's been regulating aquatic purposes for
years. I know my son has been stopped many times coming out of the water when he's
gotten objects by the State folks and there's enforcement people out there now. Once the
State takes over a, a subject matter, the County is...cannot handle it. So he's gonna have
to come forward and explain to you how you expect to pass this thing on a constitutional
basis. Because what's gonna happen, the first time you get somebody to come forward
and challenge this thing after he's fined or put in jail or whatever, he's gonna have to
come to court and explain how the State law has not preempted you folks from operating
in this area. And I think they have and you know they have because they're out there
enforcing all the time. There, there are people on the shoreline enforcing the aquatic
attempts to bring back from the ocean and from the reefs.
So in the end...what about this aquarium police? You say that the bills talk about police
officers, about park security, about animal control, about actual officers of the aquarium
patrol, other authorized people. Lifeguards, I suppose, will be brought into this situation
and these are all expenses. But I don't know if you folks have really thought this out and
can actually show us dollars and cents what these proposals, whether this one bill or other
bill or any concept you have, what it's actually gonna cost. Mr. Pontanilla's hair is gonna
turn a lot more white when he gets the budget request to try to figure out where he's
gonna get the money or where he's gonna cut something else out in order to cover this.
But you're gonna have to show 'em and I don't think there's been any showing of what
the expense is gonna be.
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Now I'm not against protection of aquatic life. No one in their right sense it. But you got
to have a little bit of, of ideas about, well, the State's out there doing this already. And
you know, when you folks become time for reelection or whether you're gonna move up
the ladder to another job, somebody might be asking you to say, gee, were you one of the
folks that voted for the aquarium police because here you've gone and you put all this... if
you go ahead and put this through and it's held unconstitutional when somebody
challenges in the court, and believe me it's going to be challenged, and that will be the
basis if they do it, you're going to lose. And all this equipment you've got, all these
boats, vehicles, transportation, personnel, are all going to be lost because it's going to be
held to be that you can't enforce it this way.
That if you want to put teeth in this thing, go to the State. The State's already doing it
now. If you want more teeth, the State has jurisdiction over this. Now you say, yeah, but
they don't... State only has jurisdiction beyond the shoreline. That's not true. State has
jurisdiction on the land and, and the shoreline.
So, you know, when these folks come forward, especially folks, Snorkel Bob — I don't
know who owns it now — but when they come here, make them tell you.. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr., Mr. Blietz, can you keep your testimony to the bills rather than getting
personal?
MR. B. BLIETZ: Well, I'm just telling you what's been put forward that, that -CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
MR. B. BLIETZ: --he's willing to put money for the protection or the overseeing on this.
CHAIR NISHIKI: I don't, I don't want to -MR. B. BLIETZ: Is that improper?
CHAIR NISHIKI: --argue with you. Can you keep your testimony, please? Thank you.
MR. B. BLIETZ: Okay. So you see for the purposes this thing is about fish, but it really smells.
The concept of you folks trying to operate in this area that the State has already taken
over and tell me about the preemption. How are you gonna get over that? And again,
I'm not against protecting the fish or protecting the coral or protecting anything out of the
seaweed or whatever else in the ocean that should be protected as Mr. Maxwell has done
for years. I'm not for...against that. I'm just against the way of you having the aquarium
police coming around and all the expenses gonna be involved. So thank you and aloha.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, Mr. Blietz. Any questions for Mr. Blietz? Seeing none,
thank you again. Thomas Nakagawa, followed by Alice Nakagawa. Thomas Nakagawa
is representing the Pacific Whale Foundation. I think he's the ocean ambassador.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Good morning, Members of the Council. My name is Tom Nakagawa.
I'm an ocean ambassador with Pacific Whale Foundation. I am submitting testimony on
behalf of Merrill Kaufman. Merrill is the Director of Education for the Pacific Whale
Foundation — Maui's oldest and largest marine-related nonprofit organization.
I would like to express to Councilmembers Molina and Nishiki my gratitude for their
leadership on the importance...important issue of natural resource protection. My
testimony is offered today in reference to two proposed bills identified as PS-25
regarding aquatic life animal control and is offered on behalf of Pacific Whale
Foundation, our more than 100 employees on Maui, and our well over 50,000 active
members and supporters who place great value on the protection of the ocean from a
scientific perspective.
Pacific Whale Foundation's longevity and success is a direct result of a simple, well
executed mission that bringing humans into the marine environment as part of a safe and
thoughtful wildlife watching experience can be transformative. Kamaaina and part-time
residents see their home in a new way and are motivated to practice stewardship of the
marine resource.
Who among us in this room have not been amazed and humbled by their own experience
in the ocean? Visitors are likewise enchanted with and engaged in the Maui they
need...they meet under the waves resulting in more repeat visitation and positive word of
mouth recommendation of Maui as an ocean recreational destination. Such
transformative experience are based upon a healthy and diverse coral reef environment.
While the impact of our reef from human-induced stresses are complicated, the science is
clear of the adverse effects of removing select spec...I'm sorry, selected fish species from
our reefs. The results of repeated and long-term collection of reef fish for the aquarium
trade has already been felt. I urge the Council to pass a useful and effective measure that
includes stronger animal welfare regulations, clear protocol for licensing, and a
well-defined enforcement policy. Our local government must step in to take action to
halt the wasteful and potentially devastating practice of those who would collect without
permit and fail to assure optimum conditions for collected wildlife with the attitude that
there is always more where that came from. In case you have not been paying attention,
that is not always more. Thank you, Merrill Kaufman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Nakagawa. Any questions for Mr. Nakagawa? Seeing none,
thank you again. Alice Nakagawa, followed by Alan Bayless. Alice is also representing
the Pacific Whale Foundation. Good morning.
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MS. NAKAGAWA: Thank you very much for this opportunity. My name is Alice Livermore
Nakagawa, and hello to all that are here present on this very important point that we're all
trying to figure out what to do. We have to have a motaria...moratorium for the Wailea
area. It's got to be at least two years. Meanwhile, you guys can all figure out what
you're going to do with it and work hard on it. I'm tired of representing the people of
Maui visiting with the visitors. I am a volunteer for the Pacific Whale Foundation.
Myself and my husband have been four days a week, free to everyone just to talk to your
visitors that come here.
What is our main thing we have here on Maui? We have to have our visitors. They ask
me, where's the fish? What happened to the fish? Too many, too many have come to me
saying I've been coming here 30 and 40 years, what happened to the fish? I personally
went out snorkeling with 75 to 100 little yellow tangs about a 50 cent piece each and
everyone. I was thrilled! I was awed! I loved it! The next day I told my husband I'm
going out again to go see my little buddies. Not one...not one! They didn't leave me
even a pair to reproduce. Now I say leave those who are...have an aquarium go collect
their little fish. But those that are sneaking in, somebody has to be responsible for
catching those that come at night and help themselves and suck up our fish and they
throw things on the water to knock 'em out so they can pick 'ern up and box 'ern up and
ship 'em. Why can't we catch them when they're shipping these things? These little
creatures have a right to their life and to reproduce. They're dead within two years of the
time you take 'ern and put 'em in your aquarium.
Now come on, we have to do something and we can't keep delaying and we've got to
figure out how we're going to do it and do it as a team. I'm down to one day a week
right now because I'm getting old and I'm tired and I'm tired of answering the questions.
I'm at the baseline with all these people saying, where's the fish? What happened to the
Moorish idols? They mate for life. They only have some babies. We need to take care
of this issue or you're not going to have as many visitors. I've already been told by many
I'm not coming back. They're sick of it. Somebody do something. I'm personally
asking you. I want to go out there a few more times and I want to see the fish! And I
want to see those fish have a moratorium — whatever it takes! I have 14 grandchildren.
I've got seven great grandchildren and I want them to be able to see it. It is a thrill.
You've all done it. Those who haven't done it, get out there and do it before there are no
more left. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Alice. Any questions? Seeing none, thank you for coming this
morning.
MS. NAKAGAWA: My pleasure.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Allan Bayless, followed by Robert Wintner.
MR. BAYLESS: Good morning, Council, Chairman. Wow, that's a hard act to follow. I would
basically like to second everything she said. As I understand it both of these bills are

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 2, 2010

aimed at regulating and inhibiting the collection of reef fish for the commercial aquarium
trade and I'm fully in favor of that. I think they're a bit weak though. As I see it, too, our
main economy...our main industry here on Maui is tourism. We need more of these fish
around, not fewer. We need as many as possible. An example, of course, the yellow tang
that, that she brought up. Where do you see yellow tangs here on Maui? If you want to
see them in any kind of numbers, you have to go down to Ahihi Kinau, the protected
area. Down at Dumps you'll see well over a hundred these days. Anywhere else if you
see two or three, you can consider yourself lucky. And likewise, other fish are at Dumps.
The parrotfish are bigger. Everything is bigger. Everything is more numerous, more
species down there.
What we really need is marine-protected areas. I realize this is outside the scope of the
bills here, but ultimately, I think that should be your goal. You may not have the
authority to establish such protected areas, but you can certainly put your, your power
behind it and try to have it happen. Selected areas scattered along the coastlines of Maui
will mean more fish within the areas and it will make better fishing out... immediately
outside of those areas as the fish spill out of the protected areas into the external areas
around them.
But so far as these bills go, I would like to see the aquarium trade banned totally from
the, from the place of Maui. Certainly, I don't want it to harm in any way the Maui
Ocean Center which is a fabulous facility. Their operations are great. And whatever
Kate has to say about your bill, please take that into consideration because that's a
wonderful place there. But what should be done I would say is a total ban on the
commercial taking of aquarium fish in Maui. That could be easily regulated by not
having...by not allowing them to be shipped off the island.
Currently, at the airports of course we have agricultural check stations. I would think that
fish have to go through that and it would be an easy checkpoint to stop the shipping of
fish off of the island of Maui and I think that would be all that would be needed. Thank
you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Allan. Any questions for Mr. Bayless? Seeing none, again,
thank you. Robert Wintner, followed by Keith Christie. While, while you are coming
up, Mr. Wintner, the Chair would like to personally apologize. I should have maybe
stopped some of the name calling, but anyway, thank you for coming.
MR. WINTNER: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: You're a pioneer. You have to take.. .
MR. WINTNER: Thank you. I'm quite accustomed to it and no apologies necessary.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
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MR. WINTNER: It actually adds fuel to my motivation.
Aloha. I'm Robert Wintner. I'm with Snorkel Bob's. I own Snorkel Bob's. We like to
think that we allow people access to Hawaii's premier coral display. I've been on this
issue for a few years and I'd like to just bring you all up-to-date on some items you might
not know.
Most State Legislators at the Hawaii State Legislature want aquarium trade regulation.
All Maui Legislators at the Hawaii State Legislature...Legislate...Legislature want
protection from the aquarium trade. So do our Congresswoman, our Mayor, and all but a
few of Maui's people. Ninety-nine percent of all reef aquarium fish die in a year. Many
die in capture and transport. Every dead aquarium fish requires a replacement.
Aquarium collectors have no limit on their catch, no limit on the number of catchers, and
no constraints on endemic or rare species. The measures before you today, these two
bills, do not address those issues but regulate the marine aquarium fish business of Maui
County.
The Lingle Administration's Chief Policy Advisor, Linda Smith, advised me, and I quote,
"Listen, Mister, the aquarium industry should not be regulated. It should be fostered. I
know this industry. I was a wholesale distributor for this industry." Whether or not
Ms. Smith has continuing vested interest, I don't know. She insisted that artificial reefs
will give us an aquarium industry the world will envy.
In 2008, a Governor's Advisory Council public forum for DLNR Director Laura Thielen,
a ban on aquarium collecting in Maui County was supported 100 to 1. When two
aquarium operations cried foul, Director Thielen called for more comprehensive cross
section of public opinion. Then she called for — and this is her phrase — "concrete
proposals on the situation." A few months later, the State dumped 100 tons of concrete
blocks on the reef at Keawakapu. You can't make this stuff up.
Only Maui in these Hawaiian Islands has a total ban on gill nets. In year one of that ban
we saw a few baby tangs where we had seen none. DAR called this normal recruitment,
don't worry, soon they'll disappear. In year two we saw more baby tangs. Now we see
many. Maui's reefs are recovering.
DOCARE responded to a call at La Perouse recently where Oahu aquarium collectors
had set nets to empty that reef legally. The word is out — Maui reefs are getting fishy
again, it's time to go catch those fish.
From 2003 to 2007, four to six aquarium collectors reported 9,400 to $32,000 in gross
annual revenue. In 2008, the reported catch went from a high of 32,000 to $105,000 on
nine collectors. How much doubling or tripling will we see? Who should benefit from
Maui's reef recovery? Should it be the hotel workers, the restaurant workers, the tourism
operators, and thousands who deliver aloha in Maui County or should it be 16 aquarium
collectors or 32 or 64? If we fail now, reef recovery will support a greedy few who
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would sell Maui's soul to mainland hobbyists for chump change. An aquarium fish
leaves about $4 in Maui County, but retails on the mainland for $50 on up. Has anybody
here seen a chevron tang lately? I have — online for $150. They are found nowhere else
in the world.
The reported aquarium catch for Maui County averages $8,000 annual per collector, yet
they fight us tooth and nail to protect the non-reported catch. The business of processing
and selling aquarium fish in Maui County is unregulated. The State will not divulge
dealer names or say who sells what fish to whom. One Maui dealer last year reported
buying more aquarium fish than the collectors reported catching. Can we have...can we
as a reef community survive this renegade rule?
Before you is testimony from Dan Polhemus. Dan got fired last month for speaking out
on the Keawakapu chaos after years as Chief of DAR — Division of Aquatic Resources. I
asked Dan last week about his testimony and how we might improve these, these two
bills to make them more likely to pass. Dan Polhemus said and I quote, "Oh, I didn't
write that testimony. Alton Miyasaki and the legal department wrote that. They put my
name on it. I think your effort here is well founded if you distinguish between State and
County jurisdiction. Maui's always taken the lead on the tough changes we need to face
and this could be another time for Maui to lead the way." Jurisdiction above mean high
water reflects the practicality and morality of a County's management and identity.
One more point, if we regulate the aquarium business in Maui County, that news will
reach an audience of millions with immediate effect. Our most frequent question at
Snorkel Bob's is, where are the fish? We explain about shoreline development, runoff,
injection wells, and the aquarium business. We make apologies. When the world sees
what Maui can do, the world will take notice. Pono is not only doing the right thing.
Today, pono is doing the smart thing.
The reef aquarium business runs renegade in Maui County at the peril of our reefs and
people. Please reign it in. Lets show why Maui no ka oi.
I'd like to take your questions, if you have any. But first, I want to read a brief excerpt
from testimony that you've also received from the Humane Society of the United States
and Humane Society International. This is from Dr. Teresa Telecky. The Humane
Society of the United States — this is just one sentence — the Humane Society of the
United States and the Humane Society International is appalled by cruel practices
employed by fish collectors in Hawaii such as piercing the swim bladder, we are equally
appalled that the Hawaii Department of Land and Natural Resources defend this practice
as humane. Many other points in this testimony. I think some of `ern will be brought up
later and I'm happy to take your questions again. Thank you, Maui County Council, for
addressing this important issue.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Chair?
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Bob. Any questions...Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Bob, for being here. I'm
curious. You brought up a number of points and I'll let others ask some so I'll try to
get...the point I wanted to get is you mentioned about these illegal catches down and out
in Kihei or Makena side, right? And someone mentioned earlier, oh, we can catch 'em at
the airport or we can catch `em. How are these fish that are caught, how are they
shipped? How are they taken from here? If they're done illegally, I can't see them going
to some airport to make...to show off what they're doing. But explain to me how you
best know these fish that are being caught illegally are being shipped out to wherever.
MR. WINTNER: I would be, I would be speculating on that, my best guess, and there are some
aquarium collectors here and they can better answer that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. WINTNER: My understanding is everything they do, in my opinion, should be stopped,
but right now it's not illegal. That's why we're here. This is a completely unregulated
business. My guess is they collect them in the either 30-gallon trash cans or 5-gallon
buckets. They're shipped in Styrofoam coolers, maybe with an air stone, maybe with just
a shot of oxygen, and they're shipped either to Oahu or to the mainland.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay.. .
MR. WINTNER: But, but the State will not divulge the names of the shippers or where they're
going.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So the reports that you are mentioning here that you had
one collector actually saying he collected more fish than the distributor caught, how do
you, how do you, how do you get that kind of information?
MR. WINTNER: They will divulge the numbers. The dealers have to report the number of our
fish that they're buying.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. WINTNER: And the collectors have to report the number of our fish that they're
collecting. And you have to keep in mind this has gone under the radar for years for a
number of reasons. Obviously, this happens underwater so people don't see it. If they
were catching...setting up big nets to catch our birds, oh, you'd hear about that.
Underwater you can't see it. The other way is to bury it in tiny numbers and data. Yeah,
it's public information, but nobody's going to wade through it. Rene Umberger who is
here did wade through it and she, she connect...tried to connect those dots and there were
more fish reported being bought by a dealer than the collectors reported catching. And
you just have to look at, you know, and the aquarium collectors want to continue. I
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would hope that most of em at this point would consider other forms of livelihood. Most
of 'em are very good divers. They're good water people. But they're, they're...and they
want to put the focus on this to runoff and shoreline development and everything else.
That's...they're correct. Those things are problems, too, but that's no justification for
them to continue to take these fish with no regulation. I just think that, you know, what's
happening...what they're doing is completely unregulated and, and if you look at the
reports, you can see that the numbers aren't adding up.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And then you also in your testimony put...or about
Dan, the DAR Chief that was let go after years because of the chaos down in Makena
again. And he state...you stated here that he said the written testimony was done by
somebody else with his signature.
MR. WINTNER: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So would he be willing to come forward to testify
on that behalf because I get very appalled when somebody else is signing or gives a
report and put somebody else's signature.
MR. WINTNER: I, I, I, of course, cannot speak to what he would do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Alright. No, because you put it here I'm asking
these questions, okay.
MR. WINTNER: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not to put you on the spot, but I really want to, to...you're
putting it in writing and I want to know what is really the meaning of that.
MR. WINTNER: Yeah. And the reason I put it in there is not to embarrass Dan Polhemus and I
don't think he was embarrassed. It's to show that the State has a very consistent pattern
of stonewalling this. In fact, Maui TV News, — Jeff King was here, I think Jeff is gone —
interviewed Governor Lingle Saturday and said what's your position on this because Jeff
knew this hearing was happening. She said I don't have a position on this because I don't
know anything about it. That's like a stockbroker saying I don't know anything about
mutual funds. Here's the Governor — the only State in the Union surrounded by reefs —
who doesn't know about this issue. Something's wrong with this picture. And the fact is
she does know about this issue.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And, and you also on Point No. 10, you say Maui
County aquarium catches average about $8,000 per collector. Okay.
MR. WINTNER: That's reported catch.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's the reported catch, right? And do you have any
idea how many catches per month these collectors report?
MR. WINTNER: I don't. I, I...the numbers that I have are Statewide. There was a meeting
four years ago in our South Maui Senator Roz Baker's chambers and ten people attended
from all over Hawaii, -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. WINTNER: --including Richard Xie, who may be the biggest reef fish aquarium exporter
in the State. If he's not the biggest, he's one of the biggest. And the question on the
table then, there was an idea of captive breeding programs with possible State funding.
And so Richard Xie was very excited about that because he is very capable of keeping
these fish in captivity. And, and the numbers on the table, whether the State would
provide through grants or a loan, a million to $2 million each for people who could
show...demonstrate the ability to set one of these things up, and he could demonstrate it.
He said at that time, you know, the State reports between a million and two million fish a
year. The State knows about 15 operations exporting these fish. There's 10 the State
doesn't even know about. They, they happened in warehouses with no signs. Nobody
knows about them. He said, I, alone, ship out a million yellow tangs a year. The State
reports say a half million total for all the, all the exporters.
So, and that was the meeting, and then I gotta tell ya, you know, this dialogue has gone
on for years and I've been in the crosshairs. This fella here who, you know, wants you to
call this the Snorkel Bob Bill, this wouldn't be the first exercise called the Snorkel Bob
Bill, and it's not the Snorkel Bob Bill. This is a Maui County Reef Bill. Let's be clear
on that. And at that meeting, when Richard Xie divulged this number, of course, then
attention went to Dan Polhemus who was then Chief Administrator of Division of
Aquatic Resources for the State, and they said, Dan, do these numbers make sense. And
he said, well, we don't know. We think that the actual catch is two to five times the
reported catch and here's where I got this number. If you take one to two million, that's
the reported catch, times...one to two times two to five, you get two to ten million fish.
Now we don't think it's ten million fish — I think, and this is an educated guess — it's
about five million fish. We think that Statewide there's 12,000 yellow tang shipping out
a day.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And if.. .
Note: . . .(laughter from the gallery). . .

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so, okay. And, and again, your, your, your, your,
your estimates or your, your best guess if you're calling that. Obviously, it has drawn
some reaction and when they come up, I will ask for their reaction.
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MR. WINTNER: Yeah. And, and, and here's the bottom line, 98 percent of this industry is in
Kona.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. WINTNER: Good for Maui. The urgency here today and the reason I brought up the gill
net ban is getting rid of gill nets. Gill nets were a major contributor just like aquarium
collecting. The reefs are now recovering and as the fish come back more collectors are
going to come in and collect. In Kona, it doesn't matter how many fish they ship out a
day. They're all driving nice cars. They're in new houses. It's a big money business or
they wouldn't be here ready to challenge like this.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I thank you for bringing up Kona because later on I'll
draw their attention to this report from the West Maui Today [sic] showing the 551 white
tang... yellow tangs that were laid across. They were found in bags and over 600 fish that
were found in a bag dumped in a dumpster at Honokohau
MR. WINTNER: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --Harbor. So, you know, thank you. I'll, I'll, Mr. Chair,
I'll let others ask questions. There, there are many more concerns but thank you for the
information. I appreciate it. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MR. WINTNER: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other questions for Bob? Sol.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. Robert, you were mentioning
jurisdiction. Can you elaborate on that?
MR. WINTNER: Between County and State?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yes.
MR. WINTNER: I think that what you'll hear later today from the aquarium collectors who are
present is something based on you can't do this because of rule of law. And I think that,
you know, officially, maybe Maui County Council is not mandated to take up what's
morally correct, but I don't know that anybody here would argue that. My understanding
is that the State has jurisdiction on anything below mean high water and the County has
jurisdiction on anything above. And so that's what makes this a challenge and I think
that's exactly what Dan Polhemus was referring to when he said this is one of the
difficult challenges that Maui can lead the way on. We're definitely going to blaze some
territory here.
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It was also Dan Polhemus' opinion that any County can ban any industry it wants to. In
other words, if a nuclear reprocessing facility wanted to come in to Maui County, they
would have to get permission. If one of the biggest brothels in Nevada decided to open a
Maui branch, they'd have to get permission. Now someone could make the argument and
maybe Corp. Counsel could enlighten on this that those two wouldn't be the same
because the State doesn't issue permits and licenses for nuclear reprocessing or
prostitution so aquarium collecting is different.
So that's what it's going to take. That's the challenge here and I think, you know, in, in a
very few months we're going to have a new governor and I won't say regardless of who
it is because Lieutenant Governor Duke Aiona responded the exact same way as the
Governor. I know nothing about this issue. It's a stonewall, you know, oblivion defense,
and there are vested interest we think with Linda Smith, the Chief Poli...Policy Advisor.
But what we need to focus on here with Councilman Molina's bill and Councilman
Nishiki's bill is some way to put regulations on this business and it is a business. And I
think the bottom line, their defense is you cannot regulate us in any way. We're immune
from any regulation and I will tell you this, another thing I've heard over the years, over
and over — yes, regulate us, yes regulate us, but as soon as you come up with something
specific they'll rail against it. They don't want anything — any form of regulation. They
want carte blanche. They are having to go deeper to get their fish. They're having to
work harder to get their fish. They say they know where the fish are. I think they do.
They take fish that aren't found anywhere else in the world. They take fish that we don't
see any more. They take fish that sell for $5,000 each in Japan, masked angelfish, when
they can find them. I don't know if there are any left in Maui County.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. I appreciate that because I think we're
probably gonna want to have to delve in, in that area to be sure that if this Council acts, it
will be acting appropriately for what we are within our own governance are able to do in
terms of an industry like this so thank you.
MR. WINTNER: Yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Question?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Excuse me, let the record show the presence of Councilmember Medeiros
and Councilmember Gladys Baisa. Good morning.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Good morning. Thank you for
your testimony.
MR. WINTNER: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I, I wanted to know and, and how long have you been in the
business that you are?
MR. WINTNER: About 25 years.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Twenty-five years, and that's 25 years here in Maui
County?
MR. WINTNER: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. WINTNER: I started here in Maui County. We're statewide now. We started in Kihei.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. But in Maui County, that many years?
MR. WINTNER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I want to know what your experience has been as far
as the collecting of reef fishes. Are they collected mostly, what I'm assuming, for their
color, for their exotic shape? Why...what ones would be attracted to the collectors?
MR. WINTNER: Oh, I think you just touched on it. It's color and exotic shape. Moorish idols
will not live in an aquarium. They collect 'em and ship 'ern out everyday. I'm assuming
you're all familiar with the Hawaii cleaner wrasse. He's endemic. He's found nowhere
else in the world. He is considered scientifically as a charismatic fish. He's about that
big, he's got a smile on his face, he's black, yellow, purple, he's amazing, and they clean
parasites off fish.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MR. WINTNER: It's my opinion and it's also supported by scientific study that if these fish are
taken: a) they die in 30 days of starvation — they need between 30 and 40 other fish to
clean; b) they leave any reef they're taken from exposed to parasite infestation; and c)
they ship out every day — if these guys can reach 'em, they get 'ern. And there are people
in the aquarium industry saying these fish won't live, you shouldn't reach 'em, you
shouldn't get 'ern, but we're in an economic downturn. You gotta make some money
here and they're worth three or four bucks each on the hoof.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I'm not sure what the English or scientific name for
it is but I see pictures of it in some of the submitted testimony and documents, but are
you familiar with the hinalea?
MR. WINTNER: Yes. What's the common name for that — anybody'?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Wrasse.
MR. WINTNER: Well, the wrasse.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, but, -MR. WINTNER: Hinalea, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --yeah, it's the real colorful one.
MR. WINTNER: Okay. That's the one.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So are you seeing those in dimish...diminishing numbers
on the reefs?
MR. WINTNER: You never see 'ern. I've never seen em, you know, that many of them except
in the preserves...the protected areas. And then you'll see they set up cleaner stations.
The other fish and the turtles actually wait in line to be cleaned like a carwash.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MR. WINTNER: It's quite something to see. The place you see most of 'em is Molokini. Out
and about you might see a few strays, but -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. Well,.. .
MR. WINTNER: --they're not at all protected -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah.
MR. WINTNER: --and this is our fish.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. We used to have a lot and I think we still have, you
know, sizeable amount in the Hana area, but they're the ones that, you know, if you're
fishing, they get to your hook first before any other fish. But the other thing I wanted to
know is in your 25 years of being in business snorkeling the reefs, what have you seen
the most as far as the diminishing numbers of certain fishes?
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MR. WINTNER: Well, the indicator species is of course the yellow tang. Keep in mind, and
this is also critical, there's so much vital information on this. We could be here for days.
Yellow tangs are herbivores. Anybody who's had chickens or seen chickens know that a
chicken works from sunrise to sunset — peck, peck, peck — cockroaches, centipedes, you
name it.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
MR. WINTNER: They earn their keep. Yellow tangs work the same way — peck, peck, peck —
algae. Sixty to 80 percent of the entire aquarium catch in the State of Hawaii, and that
includes Maui, is yellow tangs. Before the gill net ban we saw most reefs had no yellow
tangs — zero. In year one, we started seeing 'em in groups of three or four. There was an
aquarium collector — I don't think he's here today — who reported once and this was a, a,
a tale of beauty. He said, you guys. you think Maui doesn't have any yellow tangs. You
just don't know where to go. I can go off Ukumehame. Yellow tangs have a, a behavior
where they come in shallow during the day to feed and at night they go deep to sleep and
in the middle they congregate and they make a wall of fish. It could be a breeding
behavior — we don't know. I don't know. The guy says it's a beautiful thing. I can drop
my net down one side of those things and up the other and catch 400 yellow tangs in 10
minutes and it's just a thing of beauty. And everybody listened to him and just said huh,
huh! To him it was a thing of beauty.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
MR. WINTNER: To me it was just sad and it's completely legal right now.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, and finally, my question is what we call koa, which
is reefs, but it's also places where certain fish gather and that's their home where they
live. Have you seen, in your experience of being in the business that you are, where
some of that koa, those homes for certain fishes, are no longer with any inhabitants?
MR. WINTNER: Yeah, and you know, and I would have to qualify what I'm saying here
because these things are very hard to prove, but we, we think we know. There was a
place off of South Maui called Anthias Rock and anthias is a beautiful fish — orange with
gossamer fins, long flowing fins — and they were there for years and there were quite a
few of 'em. In one day, they disappeared. They're worth $50 each retail, maybe more,
maybe they're $150 now. This is a couple years ago. That happens commonly, and
again, we cannot put all that blame on aquarium collection. What we can do is say we
have a problem here and anybody who's contributing to that problem has to stop what
they're doing. It's just that simple.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I appreciate your sharing of the information with us
this morning.
MR. WINTNER: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other questions? Seeing none, our last speaker before the
Chair.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Chair?
MR. WINTNER: One more question, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Chair? Sorry, one more question.
CHAIR NISHIKI: I'm sorry, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No problem. Thank you, Mr. Chair, and good morning, Bob,
and thank you for sharing your insight. This is like Marine Biology 101 here. Getting
back to the issue of the fish population. You've heard those who are concerned about the
bills saying that it's not only due to the aquarium trade, but it's also due to other issues —
runoff, maybe global warming, and so forth. In your estimation as a professional in this
industry — you've lived here in the islands for 25 years — how much of this decline in fish
population would you attribute say just to the aquarium industry, if you were just taking a
guess in terms of percentage?
MR. WINTNER: I, I, I would be shooting from the hip on that. I, I know that they have come
on to reefs and emptied them. That's legal. You can see...I've seen one of the collectors
come into the Kihei boat launch when I'm coming in from diving and he has his
30-gallon trash cans and usually the boats come up the Kihei boat launch and hose off
and it's a bit of a social scene and this guy won't stop because there's an onus on these
guys and they know it. People don't like this. People do feel it in the heart and it is a
moral issue. I've, I've taken criticism nationally for moving us out of the realm of
conservation into the realm of morality. Of course this one was conservation, not a moral
issue. It is a moral issue. Putting specific numbers on what these guys are doing is
anybody's guess. I would take their reported catch and interpolate from the reported
catch Statewide down to Maui numbers. I think that their catch has been low. It's been
far greater than meets the eye, or again, they wouldn't be motivated to challenge this so
fiercely. And I think their catch is gonna grow as Maui reefs begin to recover. You
know, there's very few...the, the whole world's in dire straights right now as far as
nature. Very few places where you can say we've turned the corner and Maui reefs is
one of those places and it's all gonna go away as it recovers as these guys skim the cream
off the top. If you go to Ahihi Bay right now, you'll see hundreds of baby yellow tangs
and there used to be none or very few. That was one of the places where we saw very
few.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Alright. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Any other questions? Seeing none, the last speaker before our
mid-morning break is Carol Reimann representing the Maui Hotel Association [sic].
There's written testimony also, Members.
MS. REIMANN: Good morning. My name is Carol Reimann and I represent the Maui Hotel
and Lodging Association. First of all, I would like to applaud Councilmembers Mike
Molina and Wayne Nishiki who authored the two bills on today's agenda. I would also
like to commend Robert Wintner and Rene Umberger who have spent considerable time
and effort to spearhead this effort to stop the excessive harvesting of fish from our
precious reefs for export sales, which we understand is a basis for both of the bills before
you today. Our visitors enjoy the beauty of our abundant reefs and these precious
resources must be protected.
In regard to the bill that speaks to animal cruelty, we feel that there are positive merits to
this bill and that it addresses a very admirable cause. However, the bill takes a
roundabout way of addressing the abusive collection of reef fish by attempting to control
the treatment of aquatic life. In addition, the bill could have unintended consequences to
businesses who are not in the collection and sales of marine life such as the Maui Ocean
Center and any individual or business who possesses aquariums or fish ponds. It also
could affect fishermen and their use of bait fish.
The other bill that addresses aquatic life operations takes a more direct approach to
monitoring the collection of aquatic life and with amendments we would like to support
this bill. The two amendments we ask are as follows; one, clarification that the bill only
pertains to saltwater life versus freshwater. This would take out all of the koi ponds from
this equation. The inclusion of language to exempt aquarium owners. We recommend
the exemption clause be revised to read, persons that hold aquatic life in a state of
captivity within the County for education, scientific study, or propagation, and that do not
sell or distribute aquatic life for compensation. These two modifications would clarify
the bill's intent to address the collection of reef life while eliminating some of the
unintended consequences. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Carol?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, well, -CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I not only have a question, but I was unable to find my
copy of, of her written testimony, and some of the Members seem to have the same
situation, Mr. Chair. So I, I cannot find it so I apologize for bringing it up, but I cannot
even read it and thank you, Carol. But I would have a question, well, while you
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somehow, I don't know, make copies or something 'cause I think everybody is trying to
look for it and we can't find it, Mr. Chair. I apologize.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Anyhow, Carol, thank you for your testimony, but what I
was interested in you said...you put couple of things in your amendment and I wish I had
it, just out of remembering now — freshwater.
MS. REIMANN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So you want that not to be inclusive of this bill?
MS. REIMANN: Correct. 'Cause the whole bill's intent is to address the collection of marine
life from our reefs.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay, okay. And then the second thing was.. .
MS. REIMANN: Exempt aquarium owners.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aquarium owners that promagate [sic] and educate.. .
MS. REIMANN: For education, scientific study, and propagation that do not sell or distribute
aquatic life for compensation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay. So, so that would be kind of like for the
marine...our, our Ocean Center and -MS. REIMANN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --people of that nature. So if somebody was to have a...an
aquarium at their house, -MS. REIMANN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you know, a big one, you know, a nice one, and you
know, they didn't sell, they just buying. They're just buying fish so they want it for it,
that's okay, too?
MS. REIMANN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, and that's why I may have a challenge because that
is maybe why the area of concern I have is those who keep buying, those fish die, they
buy more, this promotes more fishing in that exact area that you're referring to. They're
not selling, they're not educating. You said educating, but they're not. They're not
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raising 'ern, promagating 'em [sic], or anything like that. They just collecting 'em in
their house or wherever, their office buildings, and as they die, it's okay, just go buy
some new ones, right?
MS. REIMANN: Well, hopefully, they're caring for the fish properly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, but we've heard testimony to the contrary. But,
okay, I'll just...F ll leave it at that, okay.
MS. REIMANN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Carol.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions for Carol? Gladys, followed by Bill.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair, and thank you, Ms. Reimann, for
being here this morning. You raise an interesting point. You know about the idea that
home aquarium people could qualify or be exempted from the law kind of brings to mind
for me the problem with enforcement. You know, are they gonna have to go down and
apply for a permit in order to be exempt. Otherwise, everybody will say, well, I'm doing
this for my aquarium at home so there's, there's that enforcement part of giving an
exemption like that. Had you thought about that?
MS. REIMANN: Certainly, that would be hard to monitor.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MS. REIMANN: I mean how, how would we know who owns an aquarium in their own home.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Not unless we go and inspect or they come in and apply for a
permit or something.
MS. REIMANN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So that's a part of the issue in trying to make exemptions. Thank
you.
MS. REIMANN: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Bill Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Ms. Reimann, good morning.
Thank you for your testimony.
MS. REIMANN: Good morning.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: You...in your presentation or your testimony, you were
asked by one of the Members about your change that you recommend that it only be
marine life in the ocean.
MS. REIMANN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh. . .
MS. REIMANN: Because it's my intent that the bill is meant to address the collection and
harvesting of marine life from our reefs.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh. Do you realize that in Hawaii where the streams
meet the ocean, what we call muliwai, it's a nursery of young fishes where in English
they call it estuaries, that marine life is in that freshwater as they go upstream. Some of
the shrimp are really nice. I mean stuff that we used to look at growing up in East Maui.
MS. REIMANN: The opae?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So do you still think that you want to limit it to marine life
in the ocean only?
MS. REIMANN: No. Considering that I would want to amend that, yes. Thank you -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. REIMANN: --for bringing that to my attention.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thanks, eh.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for that consideration.
MS. REIMANN: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I appreciate it. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Any other questions from Committee Members?
Seeing...Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Nishiki. Good morning, Carol, and
thank you for your perspective as one of the visitor industry leaders. And you know,
we've heard some compelling testimony earlier this morning about the folks who go out
on, you know, tours on the boat to explore our marine life. Are you getting the same kind
of comments from visitors about I guess the noticeable change in the fish population as it
relates to aquarium fish?

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 2, 2010

MS. REIMANN: I haven't heard from visitors myself but I've heard from, you know, some of
our members that, you know, they've heard from their visitors that, yes, marine life has
been dwindling and it's not the same as it used to be. I mean from my own personal
experience, you know, back in the 70s and 80s, you go diving or snorkeling off of
Kaanapali and it would just be teeming with marine life. And today, you know, you go in
front of say like the Alii, there's hardly any fish there. So personally, I've seen it, and
yes, I've heard it secondhand.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And my, my last question, Chair. Ms. Reimann, I
know you were... spent most of your life here on Maui County -MS. REIMANN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --and you an avid recreational person of the ocean. And the
tie-in, the concerns we have right now with our visitor industry or the decline in it, there
currently is no regulation. So are you in favor of at least some way, shape, or form of
some regulation to monitor the, the fish population and the possible exploitation of our
resources here and its impact it could have on the ecosystem, as well as the visitor
industry? So your stance as a visitor industry representative in trying to connect all of
this to boost our visitor industry or at least prevent it from further declining -MS. REIMANN: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --is to support some way, shape, or form regulation?
MS. REIMANN: Yes, to protect our reefs and our marine life so that, you know, our reefs can
be teeming with fish once again.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
MS. REIMANN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Carol Reimann?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Chairman Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Ms. Reimann, good morning and
thank you for your testimony. Just out of curiosity, because you represent that
organization that really provides the direct services to our visitors and as you indicated
there's been some...I guess some of your properties that have mentioned, you know, the
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decline in the number of fish life on the reefs. Is there any particular reason why your
industry did not at least submit an inquiry to the governmental bodies, be it County or
State, in trying to take the lead in helping us to preserve?
MS. REIMANN: I'm not sure what happened before I came onboard two years ago, but as soon
as I heard about this we definitely stepped onboard and wanted to help and we're here
now and we want to be a part of the decision making and part of the solution.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. No, I'm just kind of baffled. I mean I'm glad you're
here, -MS. REIMANN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --you know, as we continue the -MS. REIMANN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --discussion but I, I would've, I would've thought that
somebody would have taken the lead a while ago.
MS. REIMANN: I would think so, too, and I could certainly check into it.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
MS. REIMANN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Any other questions from Committee Members.
Seeing none, the Committee will now take its recess and will stand in recess until 10:55.
Committee in recess. . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

10:36 a.m.

RECONVENE: 10:55 a.m.

CHAIR NISHIKI: . . . (gavel). . . Public Services Committee, please reconvene. Next testifier
would be Keith Christie, followed by Mike Moran. For those of you out there wishing to
testify, some of the Members will have to leave by 12:00, if you could keep your
testimony concise. There is no time limit of course, but Chair would like to ask for your
cooperation. Thank you. Mr. Christie...Keith Christie.
MR. CHRISTIE: Thank you, Chairman Nishiki and Council Members. I just want to make my
testimony short and sweet. I'm in support of the bills that are being put forward to
protect the reefs from aquarium collecting. I've been diving and snorkeling on Maui for
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almost 30 years and I've seen with my own eyes the depletion of the colorful aquarium
fishes that are being collected still today and it needs to stop and it needs to stop as soon
as possible. And thank you very much for what you're doing for Maui and the rest of the
world.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. Questions for Mr. Christie? Seeing none, Mike Moran.
Mike represents the Kihei Community Association, followed by Anita Wintner.
MR. MORAN: Aloha, Chair and Committee Members. Thank you for the opportunity to testify
this morning. I, too, will try and be brief. The Kihei Community Association is in
support of both bills. We have been on this issue. Polled our members for several years
when the State was looking at the issue, and unfortunately, nothing happened. When the
question of cost comes up, yes, every time you pass a law, there's some cost involved.
But our way of looking at it is the cost of doing nothing is, is much, much more
expensive. We've all seen what's happening. We all know that there are many, many
causes for the deterioration of the nearshore waters, but if you don't attack each one, if
you're waiting for some kind of an all encompassing solution, nothing will happen.
And briefly on the County getting involved in this issue, I'll make the equation to the
Pump Don't Dump Program, which KCA supported for years, and we could not get the
State to give us a solution. Putting in pump outs at Maalaea Harbor is still out for bids.
The County government stepped up and found a way to make it happen and we thank you
for, for doing the same thing in this situation and trying to help rectify this. Thank you
very much for the opportunity.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mike. Any questions? Seeing none, Anita Wintner, followed by
Victoria Martocci.
MS. WINTNER: Aloha. I'm Anita Wintner and a resident of Maui. I'm in full support of both
of these bills with some added amendments and a few changes. I think it's really good to
have these people come forward and talk and it gives us, you know, a little better idea of
what, what needs to be changed. I agree with removing the freshwater fish and excluding
some of the home aquariums and the Maui Ocean Center in, in these bills. I snorkel all
the time and I've seen changes in the number of fish on beautiful reefs. I've experienced
what Alice shared with one day the fish are there, and next day they're gone. I've been in
the Kihei Boat Ramp when the aquarium collector boats come in with the buckets of fish.
Those fish taken by thousands will never be there to clean and repopulate the, the reef.
That's what's so sad. If you take all the babies, what is going to be there to repopulate?
So it's just something that definitely needs to be addressed and then some changes need
to be made. These bills with the added amendments are a good step in the right direction
for the humane treatment and the accountability of what's going on out there.
Now, of course, everybody knows there's no regulations whatsoever. Anybody can get a
permit. Anybody can go out there and collect as many of anything that they want with no
regulations, which is really unfortunate. You know, a lot of work was put to get the State
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to add regulations to the aquarium collecting, and you know, that didn't go very far. I
hope that that gets addressed again in another year with the new Administration. But you
know, right now I really sincerely thank all of you for taking the time and the energy to
recognize the need for the change and to do something about it. You know, together I
know we can make it happen and be pono. So thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? Seeing none, thank you. Victoria Martocci, excuse for my
enunciation. You represent the Extended Horizons.
MS. MARTOCCI: Good morning, Council Members, Chair. Thank you for addressing this
important issue affecting Maui County's marine life. My name is Victoria Martocci. I'm
representing Extended Horizons Scuba, a small owner-operated business in Lahaina. We
have seven employees and 27 years of operational experience here on Maui and a strong
commitment to marine sensitivity and conservation.
What we've seen in the past three decades has been a noticeable shift toward recognition
of the finite nature of our marine resource and the importance of protecting it. As a
greater whole, the marine tourism industry — my industry — has seen changes in
regulations to support marine resource protection from the County to the State level. And
that's the root of what we're discussing here today — changes in regulation of an industry
to match the current reality. Extended...let's see, Extended Horizons shares that value.
Before conservation became popular we were actively seeking out means to and then
following through on the installation of legal moorings to protect the reefs from anchor
damage. Our company, as well as many others in the room, in fact, regularly hold
underwater reef cleanups, as well as shore-based effort to protect Maui's reef ecosystems
of which fish are an important major component. Fish are an important component of our
reef ecosystems.
Not only are Maui's reef fish an integral part of a healthy reef ecosystem, but we can also
agree that tropical fish left on the reef are an integral part of Maui's economic health. We
believe that the harvesting of Maui's tropical reef fish for export exploits a very
important and limited resource. In the past few years when our company has spoken out
in favor of regulation of this industry, our employees have received anonymous threats,
making our decision to speak today a difficult one. But in the end, we believe it's
important that someone speak up for these animals that do not have a voice of their own
and we thank the Council for taking this step in doing just that. It's important that
someone speak up.
If fish must be taken, we are in support of any measures that will impose accountability
for the treatment and subsequent mortality rate of the animals taken. Therefore, we
support both bills. And I say you add amendments to the licensing bill to strengthen
permitting requirements and include regulations and certifications to protect Maui
County's marine life. Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much, Victoria. Any questions?
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you. Victoria, I'm assuming that you
spend a lot of your time also scuba diving so you.. .
MS. MARTOCCI: Yes, sir. I've been a dive guide for the last 12 years here -COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Twelve years.
MS. MARTOCCI: --on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And you describe reef ecosystems as an
integral part of marine environment. Can you describe what that ecosystem consist of?
MS. MARTOCCI: Well, I think it's very easy to think about the reef and just picture in your
mind coral, but there are many different fish that fill niches to support an overall health,
So that's fish that's also algae which is a topic, but there has to be algae on a healthy reef
Fish, coral, and algae together.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So in order for these ecosystems to be
healthy, as you described it, they need to have all of these elements?
MS. MARTOCCI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So algae, the -MS. MARTOCCI: Fish.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --coral, -MS. MARTOCCI: The coral.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --and the fish.
MS. MARTOCCI: Yes, sir. Water quality, too.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And water quality would be.. .
MS. MARTOCCI: Yes, sir.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And I, I would think that today you're testifying
because we're creating a regulation perhaps that would prevent the removal of one of
those elements.
MS. MARTOCCI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And that would be the, -MS. MARTOCCI: The fish.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --the fish.
MS. MARTOCCI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Would you be concerned about removal of some
of the other elements to that ecosystem?
MS. MARTOCCI: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So I, I just want to make it clear that
there are other components that make for these systems and if they're not intact, if you
take away the coral, if you take away the algae, and you take away water quality, you will
not have fish as well then?
MS. MARTOCCI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So I just wanted to get the very broad
perspective because while we're looking and pinpointing on one particular item that we
consider to be vital is the fish, we cannot lose sight of the fact that you're talking about
those marine ecosystems. And I just wanted to, since you bring it up, wanted to make
sure that we're talking about much more than just, just fish.
MS. MARTOCCI: Absolutely. And I think other people have spoken to the fact that there are
many different components that would influence the health of that ecosystem. This is
just one aspect.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. If there were bills before this Council that
would be talking perhaps about water quality, would you be here testifying?
MS. MARTOCCI: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And if we had bills that were talking about
perhaps the danger to reef and algae, would you be here testifying?
MS. MARTOCCI: Absolutely. I've done so on both occasions.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. Any other questions? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for your testimony
this morning. I just wanted to find out in, in your industry and particular to your
business, at what depths in the ocean do you dive?
MS. MARTOCCI: Usually between the 20 and 80 foot range.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. MARTOCCI: Sometimes deeper.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And do you see a difference in the same population of
fishes at different depths if they're reducing in numbers?
MS. MARTOCCI: Extended Horizons specializes in diving over on the Island of Lanai, and
yeah, we also offer shore-based excursions here on Maui. Lanai has not seen the kind of
declines in reef fish populations as Maui has. I've experienced it myself here on Maui —
reef fish populations in decline.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
MS. MARTOCCI: Lanai has been spared from that and that might...again, there are many
different variables, water quality perhaps. I have experienced on Lanai though the
impacts of aquarium collecting. I've been going to some of my favorite dive sites and
find...and I mean I'm sure there's holes that you can shoot in this but having found
damaged reef, plastic bags all over, and the most popular fish and invertebrates gone
from those dive sites that have been there for years so.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for sharing that information. Mahalo,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other questions for Victoria? Seeing none, Todd Winn,
representing Trilogy Excursions, followed by Kim Koch.
MR. WINN: Mr. Chairman, Council, thank you very much for the opportunity to present
testimony today. I'm here on behalf of Trilogy, a family of companies that have been in
business in Hawaii for 38 years and have elements in operational experience and a strong
commitment to Hawaiian cultural values. Values that the owners believe require giving
back to nature and the community we live in. We, as a company, believe that the
harvesting of tropical fish here in Hawaii to be shipped elsewhere as pets exploits a very
important and limited resource and provides little to nothing in return. It's fundamentally
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wrong in the owners' opinion and should be stopped. That said, we are in support of any
measures that will impose accountability for the treatment, for the treatment and
subsequent mortality rate of the animals taken. In this endeavor we support both
ordinances but ask that you make amendments to the licensing bill to strengthen
permitting requirements and include regulations and certifications to protect Maui
County's marine life. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Kim [sic]. Any questions? Excuse me, Todd. Seeing none,
thank you again. Kim Koch, followed by Marjorie Bonar.
MS. KOCH: Hi, my name is actually Kim Koch. I want to let you know that the utmost respect
and care of life is a top priority in our business because if it wasn't, we would be out of
business. If fish die, we lose. And if we don't conserve and monitor our fishery, we
shoot ourselves in the foot as there will not be a tomorrow. The ultimate goal of groups
promoting these bills is an ultimate fishery shutdown be it ornamental, sport, or food.
Thus far, they have been unsuccessful so the only option left is to pass unknowledgeable
laws that make it virtually impossible to operate in Maui County starting with the
smallest group of fishermen — aquarium fishermen.
As I understand it, it is okay to hold aquatic life for food in an aquarium as long as you
have the intent of killing it, but to house aquatic life for educational and emotional
purposes as a pet, like a dog or a bird, is cruel and unusual. So why not house them, love
them, learn from them, and then kill them for dinner so you're not breaking the laws?
The vast majority of aquatic life collected crosses over from the ornamental to the food
areas and who is to say what is okay for dinner is not okay as a pet? Many people raise
cows, goats, chickens, and pigs with the intent of eating them, but they are raised, loved,
fed, and even named prior to going off to slaughter. Is this animal cruelty?
With regards to the first bill, we do not deflate swim bladders and we properly
decompress fish as a scuba diver does so this is a moot point. Do you cut your hair or
even trim your nails? I hope so. Trimming of spines is the same thing. This is rarely
done and only to ensure the fish lives through transport and does not cut the bag during
shipping to preserve life. If you do not trim certain fishes, fine, they would cut the bag,
draining the water, and perish during transit. Please think outside the box and realize
when this rare practice happens, it's only for the best interest of the fish and the cut spine
grows back rapidly as your fingernails and hairs do after a routine cut.
Exposing the fish to air — are you kidding me? How about a mahimahi or a malolo? Are
they injuring themselves when they freely and naturally jump on their own out of the
water? No. If this were the case, you would injure yourself taking a shower going for a
swim.
Regarding ocean temperatures — ocean temperatures naturally fluctuate and are never as
stable as a two degree swing. NOAA states that Hawaii ocean temperatures swing
10-plus degrees a year through a normal year, not including cold upwellings or random
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fronts bringing variable temperature waters through our islands. To hold a fish in
unnatural conditions is what I would call animal cruelty. This bill proposes not more
than a two degree temperature swing but it's so vague it does not give details about what
the base temperature should be. This should be determined by scientists, not by City
Council.
Withholding food is practiced only to ensure the fish has a stable transit to its final
destination. A practice commonly known as purging is done in the best interest of a fish,
and if not done, the fish will go sheshe during transit and essentially poison himself.
Would Maui County like to be responsible for the mortality of fish when he goes to the
bathroom in the bag during transit, killing himself? I do not think so. As you will have
the same group that has been pushing these bills coming after you because you were the
entity that passed the law, therefore, you will be held accountable for the mortality as a
result. If you are sinking to kill fish, this bill is obviously the way to go.
Obviously, this bill is poorly written at best by people that know very little about the
entire collecting and shipping processes. If you truly had the best interest of aquatic life
at heart, you might work with the people that know them best and work and care for them
on a daily basis to come up with legitimate guidelines practice on a personal level and
make them law for the rest to follow.
That pretty much sums up the first bill. As I understand it, the second draft has not been
issued a bill number. I do have comments on it, but I am not sure if it has been issued a
bill number and we can go forth with testimony for that. Does anyone know?
CHAIR NISHIKI: The Chair apologizes. We'll get you that second bill so you can testify.
MS. KOCH: No, I've seen the bill, but is it...as it reads per the agenda for today it did not have
a House Bill number issued and it was only proposed as a draft. So would you like
testimony on that right now -CHAIR NISHIKI: Sure.
MS. KOCH: --or should we...you want to. Okay. Regarding the second bill, I'm totally for
limited entry fishing. We have been pushing that for the last four years since we've been
here. But I am not for a bill that is about barriers to entry. The problems with this second
bill as I see it, it's ran through the Department of Finance. As of yesterday afternoon, the
Department of Finance had no information on this bill. This bill states that we need
permits. The Department of Finance had no applications to obtain these permits so how
are you going to...as the bill states and it's written as of yesterday afternoon it goes into
effect immediately upon the gavel dropping. What do you do with preexisting businesses
that are already operating? Do you drop the gavel, pass this bill, and I walk out as a law
breaking citizen? Or can you give a 180-day grace period so everyone that is currently in
business can go ahead and conform to the proper permits? I think that's a major concern
that needs to be addressed.

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 2, 2010

Permitting and fees — it costs money. It says there will be costs involved but there's no
cost listed. It's very vague. Yes, we're going to charge you money to be determined at a
later date. I think that if you are passing a law, the number should be posted and should
be there upfront ahead of time and they should be reasonable.
It goes into great detail and even includes propagation. I think that if someone has an
aquarium, they breed guppies like no other, they breed like rabbits, you have excess, you
have excess — are these people going to get penalized for selling what they captively
propagated? I think that needs to be taken into consideration. An aquaculture facility
should not be included in this.
And finally, regarding personal information. It sure does ask for a lot being that the State
already has 95 percent of these documents in place. Primarily, my concerns with it are it
asks for the owner's personal residence and personal vehicles used. This part of the bill
really hits home because I have been stalked. This is the first time I've come out publicly
and let people know who I am. I've been very quiet behind the scenes and do not want to
make a ruckus. But I was at a family function, Whale Day in particular, I was cruising
around. I have two young children and someone from the other party, in particular Rene
Umberger, presented and says, here's a tropical fish collector's wife and family and
draws...what do you say when you're put on the spot with young children? You don't
want your children, regardless of what you do, you want your children to have the best
life. And I think that drawing minors into it and having them involved in what parents do
is over the line. It...it's not acceptable. Let the big kids play and leave the little ones on
the playground. It went as far as telling lies about my children in front of a crowd of
probably upwards of maybe 15 to 20 people. There was definitely words exchanged. I
was put on the spot. Normally, I would tuck tail and run, but being that my
children...they said, oh, your children say all your fish die. My son's like, Mom, I
didn't...I don't say these things, what is this lady making lies to me, -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
MS. KOCH: --lies up about me for? I went forth and I said, you know what.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, point of information.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Thank you.
MS. KOCH: This is...this is actually pertinent to the bill because I would...this, this is giving
background information.. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: I will, I will call you out of order if you don't switch it to the bill itself.
MS. KOCH: Okay.
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CHAIR NISHIKI:

not one to do it, but I will.

MS. KOCH: Okay. So I would ask that personal information be removed from this bill so it
doesn't affect people not directly involved. Keep it towards the ownership and the
business aspect of the bill.
Everyone likes to say that there's currently no regulations regarding permitting, it's a free
for all Wild, Wild West fishery. I don't really agree with that. The State monitors it.
You have to have a fishing license to be operating legally. You have to do monthly catch
reports and there are penalties of fines already in place by the State. So those are what I
would consider regulations to some degree. Whatever degree you guys feel fit, I would
like to make sure you understand that there are already regulations in place on a State
level.
So that's pretty much my testimony. Like I said, if the bill comes back around on a
legitimate guidelines really looking out for the best interest of the fish, I will be all for it.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions? Seeing none, Marjorie Bonar, followed by
Darrel Smith.
MS. BONAR: Thank you. Hard not to respond to some of that. Marjorie Bonar and I'm here to
propose even more stringent things in this bill as currently showing because we all know
that the State's regulation is totally insufficient. It's not enforced and we know that the
numbers are mostly things that are coming out of the sky. There's way too much trust
putting on people. It's kind of, well, I agree with Mr. Wintner's estimate of how much is
reported versus how much is really taken.
What I am a little concerned about though in the draft bill is what kind of provision or the
correlation with hobby collectors who are collecting for their own personal use and
whether something in there needs to show a number. Alright, you can take three fish in a
day because I can see a huge loophole for abuse happening between those that are
commercial collectors and can cry, oh, no, I was just taking those home. Because we also
don't want to be in a position where people who feel they need to capture these fish to be
decorative elements at home or to fatten them up and eat. I don't know what a yellow
tang tastes like. I imagine it's pretty bony. I doubt I really want to fillet it. But we need
to have...make sure that this loophole isn't there in the bill. Because through the very
bottom line on all of it, is this the look for the reef protection that would be best
accomplished if there were simply a moratorium.
The next best thing would be large exclusion no-take zones for the vegetarian fish that
are cleaning the reefs because our reefs are in peril no matter where in the world they are.
We've got global warming. We've got pollution. We've got algae growth smothering
the coral. When the coral reefs die, anything that happens and comes in off the water
right now is pretty much protected by that coral reef When they're gone, so are our
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shorelines. Everything is so interconnected. Please do whatever you can to protect this
healthy ecosystem that we're on the verge of losing right now. That's all.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much. Any questions? Seeing none, Darrel Smith, followed
by Jeff Strahn.
MR. SMITH: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Members. My name is Darrel Smith. I own
and operate Maui Reef Encounters. It's a marine aquarium service business. I don't
actually collect any fish, but I, I do stand today with the collectors who I know are very
ethical in their methods. And you know, I could import fish from outside of the State but
I prefer the fish that come from them because they do an outstanding job in taking care of
them. I think we can all agree that the reefs are in danger. We know the primary reasons
— runoff and County injection wells and overfishing. But nobody has spoken yet to the
primary fishing problem which is the commercial boats. We're dealing with thousands of
commercial boats, hundreds of thousands of shore recreational fishermen and I think less
than 150 tropical fishermen in the State, and maybe nine that are permitted in Maui
County. So this long effort by this group of people right here has culminated today in
trying to regulate nine people. I think there may be four that actually do it full-time.
I think I've heard a lot of testimony today about the way the ecosystem used to be and
why people are so upset because they think that too much fish have been taken. I think
there's a problem with that because just because we've recalled the ecosystem how it was
30 years ago it doesn't mean it was a pristine state, it's just that's how we remember it
was. I think if we looked at some pristine examples like at the Northwestern Hawaiian
Islands we can see that it's a completely different marine ecosystem. It's the domain of
apex predators primarily. The tropical fish are kind of hiding. I don't think that's a very
tourist or reef tourism friendly environment for the people that come here. So if we
really want to go back to that I mean it will take a serious effort. But I think that what
they're trying to get back to was already a reef in distress, which is overpopulated with
tropical fish because: 1) we took out all the apex predators, and 2) we dumped fertilizer
into the ocean via the sewage injection wells and the runoff. So I mean primarily my, my
point is that the pollution is a real problem.
The aquarium industry is a pin prick I think compared to all the other impacts and I think
it's just unfortunate that there's been a lot of misinformation put out about the statistics
behind what we do. Anybody can come with statistics and I've done that with a lot of the
articles that I've written for papers. And I've stood in front of the Governor's Advisory
Council meeting and have been booed and hissed at simply because I, I offered a
different perspective than they did. I believe that we, you know, should have some
regulation and I will defer to my fish collecting friends who do that because they've
actually been trying to have some sort of regulations passed but it's been very difficult. I
know that one of 'em actually looked at every single fish that was in the Maui County
waters and wrote ideas about what we should take and how we shouldn't and who should
be left behind. So that was a serious effort to try to regulate their own business. But I
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think once again I will defer to them as far as like what type of regulation they prefer
because I don't actually take any fish out of the water.
I just like fear that this will actually put me out of business because the way the bill is
written it would apply to me as well. I think even if I imported fish into the State, the bill
says saltwater fish. It doesn't say saltwater fish taken from the Maui County marine
ecosystem. So I would basically have to cease operation. I really enjoy what I'm doing.
I mean I'm not at the aquarium for sure but there's some value to marine aquariums —
there is. I mean it might just be that if we take away marine aquariums and the only place
people would have to go to see fish would be the Maui aquarium or on a snorkel trip. So
it seems like one commercial operation is, is trying to squash another and I just have a
problem with that as a small business owner. Anyway, I want to thank you for your time
and thank you for your public service.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Darrel. Any questions.?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Question?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sol.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Darrel, what is it that you do?
MR. SMITH: I clean fish tanks. I build them and I clean them for the hotels and private homes,
primarily, so.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: These are saltwater fish tanks?
MR. SMITH: Yeah, they're all saltwater fish tanks. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And you say that this is going to be
hurting your business then?
MR. SMITH: 1 believe the way it's written it would say... it would apply to anybody who
transports a commercial fish or fish for commercial purposes. So if I were to pick up a
fish at an ethical collector's house, I wouldn't be able to. I'd have to be permitted to do
that. I believe that's the way it's written. Is that correct? So. . .
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank, thank you for that clarification.
MR. SMITH: You're welcome.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Seeing none, thank you, Darrel.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Chair? Chair? Just --
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Mike.
CHAIR MOLINA: --one quick question. Sorry. Good morning. Thank you, Mr. Smith, for
your perspective. And you know, if I could speak for my colleagues, we're interested in
hearing on both sides of the issue and as someone who is involved in a different way with
the fish collection industry, I certainly appreciate your perspectives, and, and the fact that
you, too, are in support of some form of regulation. And, and for myself, that's the intent
and to at least create awareness because of what's been happening with the declining fish
population. So I certainly thank you for your opinions and if there's a, you know, we
welcome all your suggestions in terms of addressing the language in both bills.
MR. SMITH: Sure. And if I can say one more thing, I used to work in nuclear power and
biotechnology and I've never been...I've never felt as threatened as I did working for
those two specific industries as I do now. So there's something to be said for the type
of...the type of techniques and tactics that's been used to, you know, try to...try to put us
out of business. It's, it's very distressing to me. So -COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
MR. SMITH: --thank you for your time.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Question? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Mr. Smith. So you,
you, you build and I guess maintain or operate for your clients -MR. SMITH: Yes, sir.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --saltwater aquariums. So does the saltwater fishes that go
in the aquarium come directly from the collectors to your client or go to...through you as
a middle person?
MR. SMITH: I pick them up and I take them over there. Sometimes if the client is really
particular, there might be a quarantine station in between. Some fish, you know, we've
had for many, many, many years. In order to protect them, we quarantine the fish we
collect sometimes. So some of my clients go so far as to have a separate quarantine tank
to prepare that fish for putting into the main tank.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right. So wouldn't it be in your interest that the collectors
deliver the fishes since they're licensed to do so?
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MR. SMITH: Well, I have transported fish myself. I know exactly how to do it. I've actually
transferred fish from one aquarium to another when an owner would sell a house. I've
kept them alive during the transport.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
MR. SMITH: It's mainly for the kids, you know. But...so you're saying that the collector
should deliver the fish then?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, if it's a problem for you to, to do so, right.
MR. SMITH: Okay. Well, I hadn't really considered that. Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for your information. Mahalo,
Mr. Chairman.
MR. SMITH: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Seeing none, thank you again, Darrell.
MR. SMITH: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Jeff Strahn. He is representing the Maui Dive Shop, followed by Oriana
Kalama.
MR. STRAHN: Good afternoon, Chairman, Council Members. Good to see all of you on
another day. My name is Jeff Strahn. I'm the General Manager of Maui Dive Shop and
the President of the Hawaiian Islands Recreational Scuba Association. I'd like to
commend you for your bills with some comments on `em. I'd like to ask, has anyone
never seen this fish before?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Cannot tell you from this far away.
MR. STRAHN: This is the flame wrasse. It's a pretty rare fish. I've been diving these waters
for about 25 years now and haven't seen one of these in a long time and it's a pretty
popular fish to collect. And I, I think that the industry that's trying to collect it is taking a
shortsighted approach and I think that's — before I comment on your bills — what I'd like
you to really, really consider. You guys are spending millions of dollars each year trying
to attract visitors and people to come in here. This is an economic...tourist economic
based economy. That's what this is about. And, and to, to allow the sale of the resource
why people are coming here to see is unbelievably shortsighted — just unbelievably
shortsighted. That, that's why they're coming here is to go and the survey shows 80
something percent of the people go to the beach and about 60 some...60 percent of all the
people that come here go snorkeling or go scuba diving and the reason that they're doing
that is to see the marine life.
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I commend you for your effort on the bills, but I'd like to kind of try to redirect you. I
think there's some mistakes. I think your heart's in the right place with this animal
cruelty bill, but I think there's some, I think there's some mistakes with it. I think it's
gonna be un-Godly expensive to enforce. I don't think it's gonna be really very, very
effectable [sic]...effective at all. And I think it...with a broad net brings in all kinds of,
of people that you don't want. And I don't have a problem with an aquarium being in the
lobby of some hotel, but that certainly could be brought into the whole animal cruelty
issue.
When it comes to the aquatic life operations, I sort of agree with Carol Reimann on, you
know, the Maui Ocean Center is a great product. It shouldn't be restricted. It should just
be saltwater, not freshwater, and you know, if someone's collecting for their own
personal use, that's okay. Right?
I, I think if you could just get off of what you're trying to do with the bill and just kind of
cut to the chase and what, what's cut to the chase? Just ban the collection and
commercial sale of our marine life, period. That's all you need to do in the County of
Maui. Right? You don't need to get into all these other stuff. Just ban it. You ban gill
netting, you know. We could ban topless bars. Right? You can ban stuff in this County
that's available Statewide. Just ban it. That's all you gotta do and you don't need to have
all of these other things that are affecting all the rest of the...rest of the businesses, okay.
So the power's in your hand. I commend what you're trying to do. I think you're trying
to make it... government is being a little bit overreaching. I agree with the gentleman
here that brought up a lot of very good points about the, about the cost and whatnot and I,
I think you can sidestep all that stuff and just, just ban it. That's all you need to do.
Protect the reefs that are here. Protect why people are coming to this island to begin
with. Thank you so much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, Jeff Any questions for Jeff?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Jeff, for your perspective in,
in this area. If we were to, just like you said, we ban gill net, now we ban all collection
and commercial fishing -MR. STRAHN: And sale.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and sale -MR. STRAHN: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --of, of these...of these creatures, you know.
MR. STRAHN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I think that's the best way to sum it up.
MR. STRAHN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You would feel that would be enough to enhance and
develop again our, our reefs?
MR. STRAHN: Yeah, I, I think it's a step in the right direction. I don't think it's the only thing
that needs to be done, but I think it's a step in the right direction. They're taking way
more than can be produced -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. STRAHN: --on the reefs. They can collect way, way more. I've been at the ramps and
seen 'em come in and they do hide under, under...they're, they're, they're embarrassed
about what they do. They're, they're, they're...they hide because they don't want people
to know. They say I'm trying to have a low profile, but when you're coming in and you
got a 30-gallon garbage can with 150 fish in it, whoa, my God!
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, Jeff, you know, so basically you're saying we ban it
here in Maui County so they can't come ashore with these. Would there be other ways
that they...and, and, I and I'm.. .
MR. STRAHN: I'd like to see it banned Statewide. I don't think you guys have the jurisdiction
to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. Yeah, yeah. We cannot. Maui County is all we can
deal with and I don't know, even like Mr. Kaho'ohalahala mentioned about our
jurisdictions. But what I'm asking you is if we're to ban it, you feel that's the right...the
step in the right direction, first of all.

MR. STRAHN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And secondly, would you consi...would you say it would
be harder or less difficult to monitor? Because now you gotta go...now we gotta go out
there and stop them, wait at the harbors, whatever, right?
MR. STRAHN: Well.. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm just asking you the question. I mean just your honest
opinion.
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MR. STRAHN: You know, as far as monitoring it go, I, I think one of the big weaknesses in
your bill is that you're trying to do is how are you going to monitor it?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. STRAHN: You're not going to monitor it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. STRAHN: It's a, it's a, it's a, it's a warm and fuzzy feel good bill is what it is. You can't,
you can't monitor that. But if you're banning businesses, if the businesses have to have a
business license or they have to come in or if someone...there's enough people that are
out there that have eyes. You know, some of these operators are saying, well, we operate
in an unmarked shed out back, you know, behind Billy Bob's Restaurant. I, I don't know
where they operate but the word will get out.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. STRAHN: The word will get out. I think that's an easier way to, to do it than you guys
trying to go out on the ocean, you know. I, I, I mean we can certainly tell you when
they're coming in to the ramps. I know that Extended Horizons can certainly tell you
when they're coming up in Mala Wharf.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I guess the key.. .
MR. STRAHN: You know, I mean there's ways of trying to.. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Jeff. I think you've answered my question.
Again, the key is enforcement. No matter what we decide how we enforce it and the
expense behind of it and the due diligence to enforce it I think is what you're asking.
MR. STRAHN: And not creating such a bureaucracy. That's a problem I think with this...with
the animal cruelty bill. It's so bureaucratic in what you're trying, trying to do that, you
know.. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Jeff. I, I, I, I understand what you're
trying to get to. Thank you very much.
MR. STRAHN: Thanks.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any more questions for Jeff? Seeing none, thank you. Oriana Kalama,
President of the Ocean Defender Hawaii, followed by Sunny Kalama.
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MS. 0. KALAMA: Aloha kaka hiaka. My name is Oriana Kalama. I'm speaking in behalf of
myself and my organization, Ocean Defender Hawaii. We have 10,000 members via
internet. Thank you very much for giving me the opportunity to speak in behalf of
myself, my family, and the fish. Thank you. I want to talk a little bit about our culture.
The Polynesian culture is the most extensive culture in the world. It goes from Hawaii to
Aotearoa. It goes from Samoa to Easter Island. We all have the same beliefs. We
believe that all living creatures sharing the aina and the oceans with us are our ohana.
They are an integrate part of our family. We need them to survive. We are here in this
earth as guardians and protectors of these creatures. We are not here to kill them or sell
them or trade them.
My concern is animal abuse as I've seen horrific pictures that Rene showed me how they
inject their bladders to get the...whatever it is that they get out. How they cut the spines
on top. I've seen pictures of our Hawaiian indigenous hinalea in nets suffering. I want to
also share that my ex-husband, David Ilima Kalama used to love to collect fish from the
ocean and this caused a tremendous amount of distress in our relationship because I loved
the fish and I begged him to please not to do that. But he still did. Went out and got the
fish. He got a humuhumu, he got a snowflake eel, and he got a little tiny puffer boxfish
with a little...a cow boxfish. And the little cow boxfish just kept on swimming back and
forth and back and forth and back and forth. The eel wouldn't eat. And I just sat there
looking at them and my heart was breaking. And I made him get rid of those fish. I
made him send them back to the ocean. This is cruelty. I believe that is cruelty.
I want to share with you that I have been a resident of Maui since 1991. My first job on
the island was to take tourist to Molokini Crater, a marine sanctuary. I worked as a
naturalist and a deckhand for 15 years. I have seen the increase of population of fish in
those protected marine areas and I have seen the decrease in these areas where fish are
not protected. I used to kill fish. I was a spear fishing woman. There is a difference
between the fish you eat and the fish you look at. There is a big difference between a
hinalea cleaner wrasse and a malolo. The malolo is an open ocean fish. The malolo eats
other fish. The malolo gets chased by dolphins and tuna and mahimahi. They eat all the
fish. The yellow tang, he eats algae. He's an algae eater. Okay, you cannot compare,
alright. After that, I want to say that we are dealing here with the capture of our
aumakuas. These are part of our family. Why should we allow the few individuals to
make a profit while destroying our aina and killing our family?
We, as Hawaiians, have lost 80 percent of our indigenous Hawaiian population. Our
people has decreased 80 percent. Our birds are almost gone. We have lost our language.
Now we're gonna lose our fish. They're part of our family. We are all connected with
the land and the sea. We are here to guard them and to protect them. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, Oriana. Any questions? Seeing none, again, thank you
so much.
MS. 0. KALAMA: One more thing I want, I want to tell you guys I forgot to mention.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
MS. 0. KALAMA: There is a very beautiful fish called the bandit angelfish and in my 15 years
of work at Molokini Crater I never ever saw a bandit fish in the wild. I did see one at the
Ocean Center. I saw that one there. I also want to show you guys this beautiful fish here.
This fish is called the blue lined butterfly fish. It's an indigenous fish and is extreme
unique to Hawaii. I have never ever seen this fish in my 15 years of work or 15 years of
recreational snorkeler. My kids have never seen it. They have never seen a bandit
angelfish in the wild as well. I just want to protect them because I love them and I want
my kids to see 'em and my kids, kids to see 'ern. They are part of our ohana. Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. I think this is your child coming up now. Sunny
Kalama, followed by Austin Kalama. Thank you for coming.
MS. S. KALAMA: Hello. My name is Sunny Kalama. I'm 14 year old. I am in 8 th grade at
Kalama School. I speak for my ancestors, Queen Kameha...no, Queen Kalama. For
those of you who do not know her, she is...she was married to King Kamehameha III and
also Samuel Kalama. You can see him outside behind the glass. And today we
are...today we have a choice — the choice to speak for the beauty of our land. Because
without our fish that means that the coral will die. But we also have the choice to give
and sell and get money. My dad, my family, we once had a tank. It was big but the fish
they were so stressing out. So one day we let them go because they just were not happy.
And if we keep selling the fish to the mainland and eventually there will be no more if we
don't stop this and the coral dies. What will we have left? I don't know, unless we stop
it. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much. Any questions for Sunny? Austin Kalama, followed
by Paul Kohman.
MR. KALAMA: Hello. My name is Austin Kohoomaluhia [sic] Kalama. My great, great
grandfather was Samuel Enoka Kalama. I'm here to talk about the fish. I love swimming
and snorkeling and playing in the water and I love looking at all the beautiful fish in the
ocean. But what happens when the day come that there are no more beautiful fish? What
will we do? We have to stop taking the fish from our ocean. If we take all the fish, the
coral will...if you take all the fish, nothing will help the coral grow. I would like my
children to one day see all the things I saw, but if we keep taking fish out of the ocean at
this rate, there will be no more. That's it. That's all.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. Any questions? Seeing none, thank you again for
coming. Paul Kohman, followed by Rene Umberger.
MR. KOHMAN: Thank you, Council and Chairman. I'm a three-year Maui resident and I've
been visiting the islands since the mid-70s and have always enjoyed water both on top
and below. What I have to say is not...nothing specific about these bills but just that I
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feel we have a moral imperative to preserve our natural resources for future generations.
Our ecosystem such as our reefs will not recover for generations, if ever, if they're
damaged by our negligence. There has been a lot of recent tragic events in our world
such as this Gulf oil spill. We have elephants being harvested for their ivory. We have
overfishing...fishing of many fish species. We have sharks being taken for their fins.
And all of this is just threatening many of these species with extinction. I think we need
to demonstrate to the world that we are members of the collective movement to preserve
natural resources. We have values to consider. The monetary or the momentary
enjoyment of an aquarium, fishes versus the magnitude of the coral ecosystem and the
potential for countless visitors and residents to enjoy it, something we have to consider.
Do we fail to act to protect these ecosystems because there are costs involved? What are
our priorities? Will we allow costs which our economy can pay for? We pay for wars.
We're gonna let those costs override the priceless value of our reef ecosystem? We pay
for what we value. I urge the Council to act, to refine, and pass the bills that are under
consideration here today. That's all I have to say.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Paul? Seeing none, thank you again. Rene
Umberger, representing Hawaii Reef Fish Recovery Project. She is the Project Manager.
MS. UMBERGER: Thank you. First of all, I want to thank Chairman Mateo and
Councilmember Pontanilla for their hard work on the County Budget and securing the
TAT for us. I'd also like to thank, of course, Chair Nishiki and Councilman Molina for
your leadership on this issue that we're here discussing today.
I'd like to actually start with just some of the testimony from the Humane Society. I
found it to be incredibly powerful and pertinent to today's issue. So I will be starting
with that before going to my own, if that's okay?
The Humane Society writes that, of course they're in support of both of these bills, and
that they are representing — this is the Humane Society of the U.S. and the Humane
Society International — and they're representing more than 11 million members and
constituents, including the 49,770 in Hawaii. They are talking about the...that the global
trade in live animals...the wild animals as pets, including live fish for display in home
aquaria, involves billions of animals every year. That the trade threatens the survival of
wild populations and causes unacceptable treatment of the animals. They are opposed to
keeping wild animals as pets. Keeping wild animals as pets is inhumane. I think that's
one of the reasons we're here today. The means by which wild animals are captured,
held, and transported to consumers causes unacceptable levels of injury, damage to
health, and cruel treatment. Those animals who survive the journey from the wild to the
living room may fare no better. As a result, they suffer and die from malnourishment,
neglect, and abuse in captivity. The wild caught fish trade causes injury, damage in
health, and cruel treatment to the fish. High levels of mortality of marine fish in the
aquarium trade associated with inadequate handling transport have been widely
recognized as a problem. One study showed that more than 30 percent of the fish
collected died before reaching the market. Once in a home aquarium, mortality rates
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continue to climb due to inadequate husbandry and stress suffered on the journey from
the coral reef to the aquarium.
In Hawaii, not all of our required reports are filed by the collectors. And even those
reports filed may represent species or quantities...they misrepresent species or quantities
since they're not verified by onsite inspections. So we have no idea really what's being
taken. The number and species reportedly collected may be considerably underestimated.
Of course, they show the list of the animals that were taken in 2009. They go on, the
husbandry needs of many of the fish species collected from Maui reefs simply cannot be
met in captivity. Collection and export of animals that have virtually no chance of
survival in captivity should cease. To continue this practice is to condone inhumane
treatment to animals. They go on to list specific animals that are collected. These
animals show up on various lists of animals known by industry experts to be completely
unsuitable for the trade.
I'm gonna skip ahead because we're moving out of time. Another inhumane...so they're
talking about the different inhumane treatments. I'll discuss that a little bit in my
testimony. Another inhumane practice used by Hawaii collectors is starving the fish prior
to export. The DLNR has defended this practice as humane. HSUS says on the contrary,
the published industry standards for the shipment of live animals, known as the
International Air Transport Association's Live Animal Regulations do not include
starvation prior to shipment of tropical fish. There is no scientific basis for the claim that
withholding food from a tropical fish before shipment is necessary to improve water
quality. For tropical fish who graze regularly throughout the day, like yellow tangs,
several days without food before being exported from Maui, plus up to 48 hours without
food during shipment, means that fish are starving by the time they reach the importer.
HSUS strongly recommends that Maui County adopt regulations to require that those in
the business of fish export must comply with IATA's standards.
Of course, the other cruel practices of fin trimming, exposure to inappropriate
temperatures, and water quality should also be addressed. They talk about the collection
of wild animals for the pet trade that it's harmful to wild populations. I want to skip
ahead to something I thought was very important. They're talking about the animal
cruelty laws here in Hawaii. Fish in the pet trade are animals who deserve humane
treatment. And more than 17,000 animals collected alive from Maui reef...the reefs of
Maui County every year for the pet trade deserve better treatment than what they are
currently receiving. Indeed, they deserve the same standards of care guaranteed by
Hawaii law, HRS 711-1109 relating to cruelty to animals, including but not limited to,
intentionally knowing or recklessly causing injury. starving, tormenting, depriving of
necessary sustenance, killing without need, caring or causing to be carried in or upon any
vehicle or other conveyance in a cruel or inhumane manner. They go on, the very
important here is that they have told us that should the bill be passed, HSUS and HSI,
stands ready to assist the implementing agency in preparation of materials and training of
staff regarding humane treatment of fish. Aquatic life operations must be held
accountable for inhumane treatment of animals or environmentally, environmentally
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destructed practices. Those who are collectors or exporters must be held to higher
standards than those of the Hawaii DLNR.
I'm going to move on to mine since we have a few minutes left. So the question today is
whether our reef fish are an essential part of reef health and island community or whether
they're trinkets for the aquarium trade. Every year over half million reef fish are taken
from Maui's reefs as food. Though far fewer are taken for aquariums, as far back as
1998, the State reported that aquarium collecting was causing moderate degradation to
Maui's reefs. I've attached that report to the back of my testimony. Keeping in mind this
was before Maui Ocean Center operations began and this trade was having at least a
moderate impact on our reefs.
Maui's reefs have no protections from the aquarium trade. Permits are only $50 and
they're available in unlimited numbers. As you know, a permit to take someone scuba
diving — I have one — I can take people to look at fish to one reef. If I want to take them
snorkeling there as well, it's another $500. I want to go to another reef, it's another $500.
Collectors pay $50 and they have access to every reef in the State that's not protected.
They can take every animal off that reef with very few limitations. Can't take coral.
Coral is fully protected in the State. But the other half of the ecosystem, the fish, it's a
free for all.
Maui's reefs have no protections and in 2008 the number of permits increased and
reported collections tripled over the prior year. So the issue today addresses the ethics of
the industry. How the animals are treated, how many die as a result, always keeping in
mind — I think this is critical — everyone that dies, more are taken to meet the demand.
Aquarium fish are taken for use as pets. The State law says that. They must be used as
pets, not food. Most pets...most of our pets are dogs or cats, whatever we have at home
as pets, they live out full, natural lives, but pets from the sea live shorter lives in captivity
due to the stressors they're subjected to. And they aren't really treated like pets at all.
They're treated more like cut flowers, simply tossed out and replaced when they die.
How do we know they're being stressed, injured, and dying? Well, first, collectors
document it in their monthly collectors reports. Second, the mainland side of the industry
admits it. Third, studies report it. So each step of the way from shore to store has an
associated mortality rate.
When animals are meant to be kept alive... animals meant to be kept alive are dying as an
acceptable part of daily business operations, something's wrong. Finally, when the
survivors make it to one of the estimated one and a half million hobby tanks worldwide,
the majority survive less than a year. Now we're talking about yellow tangs. Studies
have shown that 1 percent of the yellow tangs that make it down onto the reef, right, 99.9
percent of them are dead when they're out...they die in the open ocean, right. They're
feeding the fish that are feeding on the larvae. One point...one-tenth of 1 percent of
those make it onto the reefs and of those, 1 percent will make it to five years and that's
the females when they're able to reproduce. Males, it's about five to seven years. So 1

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 2, 2010

percent of these animals in the wild are living to be five years old. In captivity — no way!
Maybe they get a year, probably more like months.
I have pictures. I included...I sent color copies to everybody so you could see pictures of
what, what's going on. What are some of the trade practices that are causing the
problems. I think what's important to know is that there's multiple studies showing
that...the, the mortalities. And that really it's coming from the cumulative stress. Right?
It's not just one thing, it's the cumulative stress, especially when combined with
starvation and I think that this is a really important point. So the pictures of course show
the hinalea being caught in the net. There's a picture of a collector fizzing the fish or
letting the air bubbles out when instead the fish could just be decompressed. Here's a
person holding the fish in their hands, touching these fish. Unnecessarily exposing them
to air causes a tremendous amount of stress as is obviously holding in your hand and
cutting it. Starving, bagging, and shipping — big problems. There are fish that are starved
for two to ten days based on the size of the fish. Two to ten days, and that's just to get it
ready for shipping.
A wholesaler in Los Angeles, I included a picture of an interview that he was...he made
on the interne, and he had admitted to me that the average rate, not the average rate, the
standard rate is 5 percent. Five percent of the animals that arrive at his facility arrive
dead and that's acceptable to them. Now Maui's fish have a smaller or Hawaii's fish
because it's a shorter distance. So, yeah, maybe 3 percent. But he told me that a lot of
Hawaii collectors are way over that and he just won't do business with them. So we're
talking about a lot of dead animals.
Those in the trade and their supporters claim that starving, fasting, withholding food is
not inhumane and there's no evidence that it's harmful. This is simply false. Mortality
studies, and I've attached the studies for you to see, the mortality study showed that
starvation is a very important contributor to death. In fact, when combined with stress,
for instance, being in a bag, starvation produced the highest rates of mortality even higher
than exposure to cyanide. That's pretty critical. Once on the mainland, more losses
occur between the wholesaler and the retailer.
And the number one industry expert, Robert Fenner, he's got 40 years in the trade. He's
widely quoted. He's written what's considered to be the aquarium bible. He wrote that
his experience shows that once they're in the retailer, average mortality rate — 20 percent.
So again, more losses.
What I'm saying...what I'm trying to get at is if premature death isn't proof of inhumane
treatment, what is? These pets need protection like those afforded by State animal
cruelty laws protecting all animals. Collectors are required by law to keep their animals
alive and in reasonable health, but it's not enforced since really the State manages it
as...manages it as a fishery. Right? And fishery is management and animal taken is a
dead animal because they end up on our plates. When aquarium fish die, they end up in
the trash, as you can see by the picture. That's the photo of those dead fish from
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Honokohau. They were found only because the bag was clear. This is happening all the
time, right, but this guy put 'em in a clear bag instead of in a black bag 'cause people
knew what was going on.
If that's not enough to address the cruelty issues, consider that many of those wasted are
part of Hawaii's natural legacy. About almost half the species taken are found nowhere
else in the world. These are Hawaii's precious natural legacy.
Since 2001, collectors have reported taking at least 119,000 fish, reef fish for the
aquarium. Again, this does not collect what's coming out from Maui Ocean Center
facilities. So what does that look like? Well, the State estimates that Maui has about an
acre of reef, or excuse me, 2.47 acres of reef — has about 9,000 fish. So if we kind of say
what does 119,000 fish look like? We're talking about 32 acres. Thirty-two acres worth
of fish gone.
The Kihei reefs alone...and so if, if you expand the 32 acres out, we're talking about a
distance of Kalama Park down to Kam III extending about 160 feet offshore — that much
reef A study showed that the Kihei reefs contribute over $28 million... $28 million a
year to the economy. Most of that's from property values, but $8 million a year comes
from marine tourism.
I'm almost done. Sorry. We lose so much more than we gain from the export of these
fishes. There's really no reason to take them at all. No one needs an aquarium fish. The
collectors don't claim enough to be making a living at it. They don't even reach the, the,
the amount that the Big Island is considering for their limited entry. They...on the Big
Island they're saying you need to show us that you made $12,000 a month for 12
consecutive months. Our collectors are not showing that. This is a part-time job or a
hobby. I don't think we're taking jobs away from anybody here.
And we don't have any extra fish to spare. I think you've heard that today. So I support
the proposed bills and the draft license ordinance with the amendments. I sent them
earlier. Really strong regulations and permit requirements. Simples ones like tax
clearances, those would be good. Protections from the problem practices and resultant
inhumane treatment — I think combining the two could work. Really the goal is to
effectively save our reef fishes from the problem practices of this industry. The burden
of proof needs to be shifted over to them requiring a certification that animal cruelty
statutes aren't being broken, that animals aren't dying needlessly, and are in fact,
surviving, would be an important step. And finally, my favorite quote from Mr. Robert
Fenner, and I quote, "The moral question of whether the capture and keeping of marines
is ethical is one we must ask ourselves or stand by and let governments decide for us."
My response to that, I'm glad decision time is here. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Rene? Seeing none, Members, we got eight
more testifiers. Eric Koch would be the next one, followed by Chris Davis. Eric's also
submitted written testimony.
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MR. KOCH: Aloha, Chair, Council Members. Thank you for this opportunity to let me testify.
My name is Eric Koch and I'm a licensed tropical fisherman here in Maui. After many
years of fishing and the handling of them I have come to know a lot about them. This is
my life and what I consider myself good at.
The bill regarding animal control. I strongly disagree with every aspect of the bill. I
would support the bill if it had any logic and would actually add to the well-being of the
fish, but it does not. In fact, some of the rules will actually kill the fish. For starters, the
bill states I cannot cause injury to the fish by piercing the bladder, withholding food for
12 hours, exposing the fish to air, temperature differences of two degrees, et cetera. No
fish collectors here on Maui actually pierce the air bladder. It's not a practice that's used
here because we have relatively shallow reefs. This is usually used in Kona or Oahu
where their reefs have a tendency to be a bit deeper so that it takes longer for the fish to
naturally decompress, which would put the fisherman coming in, in the middle of the
night. So, therefore, they expediate the process by venting the bladder so that they can
get home in a reasonable time.
Here in Maui, there's basically two full-time operations that are doing it, myself included.
We don't use this practice. Personally, on a personal note, I don't like it. Like, I think
that venting a fish, sticking a fish with a needle is wrong. I don't, I don't want to do
anything to injure these fish because I, I love them. They're my...they're pets. You
know, some people can sit there and say one thing about me and say, oh, well, you know,
this guy he's taking fish and he's keeping them as pets, that's wrong. But I mean they,
they keep, you know, pets themselves — cats, dog, and who's to say what's right and
what's wrong. I mean I totally disagree with that argument.
Back to my testimony here. All of the rest of the rules with the exception of the venting
of the bladder do not injure the fish at all. This is easily figured out by asking someone
with credentials like John Randall, who is the Head Ichthyologist at the Bishop Museum
in Honolulu. He is authority on reef fish in Hawaii and here is what he had to say. I
actually submitted some testimony and this is from Jack Randall from the Bishop
Museum. This man is...he's a 70 year old scientist who has contributed more to the
study of reef fishes in Hawaii than any other man in, in our State. He personally has over
20 fish that are named after him. So I mean this guy is...I mean he is literally the top.
Here's what he had to say. To Maui County Council, I have been asked to comment on
the Maui County animal rights bill. I regard this as a senseless attempt to restrict the
collecting of fishes for the aquarium trade. Aquarium fish collectors make every effort to
keep the fish they catch alive and in good health. If a fish is caught in more than about
50 feet and brought to the surface quickly, the swim bladder will expand and it could
cause the death of the fish. The hypodermic needle to the swim bladder releases the gas
and is about equivalent to a human getting a flu shot. It actually alleviates the pain the
fish would experience if the gas were not released. A temperature fluctuation of two
degrees is no problem for a fish. Fishes living in tide pools experience far greater
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temperature fluctuations than this. They are also able to, to be several minutes in air
without harm. I have tagged hundreds of fish which require them...their being exposed
in the air for measurement and tag insertion. I have also used fin clipping to mark fish
for the short term. The fins are soon regenerated. It is necessary to stop feeding for 12
hours before shipping a fish. If not, it will foul the water in which it is shipped.
Depending on the species, most fishes often go without feeding for more than 12 hours.
Sincerely, John E. Randall, Ph.D., Senior Ichthyologist, Emeritus, Bishop Museum.
When I spoke with this man on the telephone, he wishes he could have been here, but
unfortunately, his age and his health would not permit it. He had some additional stuff.
He just thinks that it's, it's really an overreaction, especially here in Maui because of the
small amount of fishing presence that takes place. I have submitted his testimony along
with mine.
In addition to not causing injury, I am not supposed to cause the death of a fish. It's my
job not to and that is all I want to say about that. Then the bill states we must document
any mortality. Just so you know, we already do. Every month we submit reports to DAR
and in these reports we must list any mortality.
Last, I would like to address your penalties. These penalties are out of line. The
punishment does not fit the crime. For example, you can fight your dog, abandon your
dog, or genuinely abuse your animal and for the first offense you cannot be fined more
than $500. But typically, you will first get a $50 fine; second, a $100 fine; third offense,
$200 fine. This penalty structure is an insult to man's best friend. For the aquatic life,
whether it's a snail or a fish, first offense is not less than 500 and not more than 2,000
and/or one year imprisonment or both. This is flat out wrong. I have to tell you as a tax
paying registered voter of Maui, I don't think we elected you to unfairly punish our
people and that is what this penalty does. If I was found guilty for supposedly injuring a
fish and I was sentenced to jail, I would fight it and file suit against the County for
wrongful prosecution. To think that this bill could have me taken away from my two
young children and thrown into jail for exposing a fish to air is ridiculous and heartless,
and might I add, it's irresponsible.
I urge the Council to listen to logic and use common sense and compassion when voting
on this bill. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank.. .
MR. KOCH: I have some additional stuff that I would like to just comment on from the
testimony that's been presented and I know that most of the stuff has been in favor of
controlling the aquarium stuff here. I mean most of the guys here seem to be kind of
anti-aquarium and I figured you guys would want to hear something from the actual fish
collector. Some of the stuff that was presented regarding like the blue stripe butterfly fish
and the flame wrasse. One of the gentlemen, I think he's already left, but he came up
here and said that he's been diving for 25 years and he was showing the picture of the,
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the hinalea — the red one — the flame wrasse. And he said he's never seen this and they're
so rare. My argument to that man would be that he, he lacks the experience, and I do...I
mean that with all due respect because I can take you right now to the grounds where
these fish exist and you will see more than can be caught. These fish...that, that fish in
particular rapidly reproduces. Every year new colonies are created and it's not even close
to being in danger.
The amount of fish...the pressure that we put on these populations of fish is, is so small
compared to how many there are and how fast they reproduce. All you have to actually
do is go and look and see where these things are and observe them. I think that a lot of
hype has been put into this and trying to make it seem...to, to mislead you, Council
Members, into believing that all of these fish are gone. They're non-renewable. You
take the one fish, it will never come back. That's the furthest thing from the truth. If that
was the truth, I never would do...I, I would...wouldn't even choose this as a profession
because that's just... it's not right. And I don't consider these things finite resources. I
consider them a very renewable resource and every year, you know, I spend my days, you
know, days in, days out in the water and I get to observe these fish and see how they
interact in their environment.
And I, I swear to you, these things they do reproduce plentifully and fast, and you know,
some of the fish that these guys are saying that we're taking such as, you know, one
gentleman mentioned the hinalea, the cleaner wrasse, the one that sets up cleaning
stations and picks the parasites off of the yellow tangs and the koles and the maninis and
all that stuff — those fish are not collected. No one here, it's me and one other guy. I
know what this guy collects and I know what I collect and me, personally, I never take
the cleaner wrasse because they have a short lifespan.
Me, myself, two years ago, I introduced a, a bag limit, size restriction, and a no-limit or a
no-take list to Russell Sparks of DLNR and he looked at it and he never got back with
me. I followed up with him several times trying to suggest this. I spent a good two
weeks constructing this document. I listed every single fish that was listed on DAR's
catch report and for my...based on my own personal knowledge and expertise, I, I, I put
size restrictions, bag limits, and no-takes on certain species because I know that these,
these species are not appropriate for captivity and they'll have a short lifespan.
Our objective is not to, to capture a fish and sentence it to its death. Our objective is to
send the fish so people can enjoy these as pets. People treat these things just like you
would a cat or a dog. And the assertion that, you know, these things are cut flowers is
just a flat out lie. It's not true. And...I, I really...I came here today to say my piece and I
wanted you guys to, you know, hear the other side of the story. And I understand that
both sides are very compassionate about this and we want to see, you know, good
management that's going to help the resource and help the animals, you know, prosper.
And I would like to take this opportunity to tell you guys that if, if you guys want real,
you know, something that's going to make a real difference, a piece of legislation that's
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going to actually help the thing out, I would love to collaborate and work with you guys.
And the thing is, you know, we went and spoke with, you know, I spoke with
Mr. Victorino and Sol over here, I spoke with him as well, with Darrel and a few other
guys. We want to work with you guys and I think that we can, you know, in order to get
a solution that's going to work for everyone you've got to include both sides of the
argument. You can't just go off of one side and say, okay, this is how it's going to be
because you're getting a biased point of view. There's two sides to every story and I
would hope that when you guys decide on the final legislation, you would include the
other side. That's what I wanted to say. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Eric? Bill.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Just quick, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for your testimony. I
want to know what method do you use to catch the fish?
MR. KOCH: We use a fence net. A barrier net. It's a small monofilament fine mesh net.
Usually, we use a finer mesh because we don't want the fish to get abrasions or any kind
of a, you know, from running into a wide mesh net, they have a tendency to get their nose
or something stuck in it. So personally, we use the finest mesh net that we can possibly
get that's for the well-being of the fish.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. KOCH: These nets, you know, they're not very big. They're typically pretty small, but
basically you're trying to set this thing up and corral or push the fish into the net and
that's how we do it.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, and typically, at what depth do you catch these fish?
MR. KOCH: Typically, I don't, I don't do any diving in less than 35 or 40 feet. Depending on
the species targeted it could be all the way down to 150 feet or so, but not typically. I
would say typically our depth range is around 60 feet.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for your information. Mahalo,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? Seeing none, Chris Davis, representing Hawaii Tropical Fish
Association, followed by Rob Parsons.
MR. DAVIS: Howzit, everyone? I'm Chris. Been living here for 24 years — my whole life —
and I'm here today to read the testimony from the Hawaii Tropical Fish Association.
The Hawaii Tropical Fish Association represents many businesses and individuals
involved with the aquarium industry in Hawaii. With members on Oahu, Maui, and the
Island of Hawaii, our members include commercial fishermen, fish dealers, pet stores,
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aquarium maintenance businesses, and others. We are proud to support Hawaii's
diversified economy, employ hundreds of local residents, and provide enjoyment and
recreation to thousands of residents and businesses in Hawaii and around the world.
We are very concerned that both measures introduced under Item PS-25 would negatively
affect many residents of Maui County. Okay, this is regarding the bill to...for animal
control. Maintaining healthy livestock is essential to the viability of our industry. We
believe strongly in the humane treatment of our fish. As such, we support over...the
overall intent of PS-25 if it is to ensure that fish are treated in a well...treated well and
kept in good health.
However, the conditions imposed by the proposal...by the proposed bill will run contrary
to this goal and would in fact prevent aquarists from treating aquatic life in a humane
manner. Therefore, we must oppose the bill as written for the following reasons.
Withholding food for more than 12 hours as stipulated in Section (G)(2)(a) is necessary
for the safe transportation and care of many fish species. Before shipment a fish cannot
be fed for a certain period of time or they will foul their shipping water and die.
Moreover, many species of fish do not eat every 12 hours in the wild. Feeding a fish too
often can also cause disease and premature death. This provision would affect...would
effectively make it impossible to humanely keep and transport fish. It also appears that
this measure could not be enforced without severe invasion of privacy.
Piercing the swim bladder of a fish is done to prevent injury from decompression. It also
is necessary to treat certain swim bladder ailments in a captive fish. This is done for the
fish's benefit. It does not harm the fish and is analogous to a vaccine shot given to other
pets.
Trimming, trimming fins and spines is necessary to prevent injury of certain fish and
their tank mates during holding and transportation. This is similar to clipping a dog's
nails or bird's wing feathers. It's not harm...harmful to the fish and the spines soon
regenerate. This provision would cause needless and preventable injury to fish in
captivity.
Exposing a fish to air is not harmful to a fish and should certainly not qualify as
inhumane treatment any more than exposing a dog or a cat to water. Many fish, notably
malolo, regularly expose themselves to air in the wild with no ill effects. These...this
provision would make it illegal for any person to catch, keep, or transport any aquatic
animal for any reason whatsoever. Any child with a net and a bucket would instantly
become a criminal.
The limits to temperature fluctuation in this section are unnecessary, unenforceable, and
impossible to follow. While extremes of temperature can be harmful to aquatic life, fish
and other animals can thrive in a fairly wide range. A two degree change will have no
effect on the health of aquatic life. In the ocean, temperatures can vary at far greater
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degree during the span of a single day. We also question how anyone would hope to
enforce this measure.
Section (G)(2)(c) prohibits causing the death of aquatic life. As aquarists and
professionals, we do not intentionally kill animals and it is our goal to keep animals alive
and in good health. This is contrary to most other fishing and gathering practices where
causing the death of aquatic life is essential to the process. Although not directly related
to our activities we recognize the recreational and subsistent fishing and are
more...subsistent fishing and...are important to many Hawaii residents and are
considered...are concerned that this provision would set a very bad precedence.
Moreover, the conditions imposed by the bill would make it nearly impossible to care for
fish properly. It will serve to cause the deaths of the aquatic life it seeks to protect.
Section (G)(3) requires documentation of mortal...mortality rates effectively forcing any
person who has been able to...to unable to comply with the rest of this section is to
incriminate themselves. The penalties in 6.04.110, Section G, are far greater than those
in the preceding sections. We question why such treatment of aquatic life deserves a
large fine and misdemeanor while inhumane treatment of a dog does not.
In conclusion, the proposed bill would effectively make it impossible to humanely keep
any form of aquatic life in captivity. It would instantly criminalize the recreational
activities of hundreds of Maui residents, deprive many County residents of livelihood,
and force the closure of many exhibits that support and enhance Maui's tourism industry.
These include hotels, restaurants, and most notably, the Maui Ocean Center. It also
appears that most, if not all, of this bill is impossible to enforce.
Regarding the draft bill pertaining to aquatic life operations. As Hawaii residents and
members of the committee, we are conscience of the need to conduct our business in a
way that is sustainable, responsible, and respectful of others. We always are open to
discussion of how we can further accomplish this goal. However, we are concerned that
the draft bill presented here will not serve this purpose. First, most types of business
dealing with aquatic life are already regulated by the State. These include fishermen,
marine life dealers, and aquaculture. Therefore, many rules adopted by the County would
conflict with existing State law, especially where licensing and reporting is concerned.
The scope of what...the scope of what the County is able to regulate may be extremely
limited.
Second, the aquarium industry on Maui is very small. According to the State records of
Division of Aquatic Resources, Maui County currently produces between 2 and 3 percent
of aquarium fish in the State. We have been repeatedly told by State biologists that
aquarium trade...that the aquarium trade in Maui has a negligible effect...impact upon
the marine environment and we invite any person who is concerned to contact Maui DAR
office and ask for their opinion on the matter. We are concerned that the regulation of
such a small number of businesses would pose an unnecessary burden on the
Administration diverting much needed resources from other more serious problems
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facing the County. We are also concerned that unlike the State, the County may not
possess the scientific knowledge and expertise to regulate the industry in a fair and
effective manner.
Thank you and this is written by Randy Fernley, Executive Member of the Hawaii
Tropical Fish Association.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Chris? Seeing none, thank you. I got four more testifiers.
Robert Parsons, followed by Darrell Tanaka. Rob Parson is representing the Sierra Club,
Maui Group.
MR. PARSONS: Good afternoon, Chair, Committee Members. My name is Rob Parsons. I'm
the Conservation Chair of the Sierra Club, Maui Group, and on behalf of that
organization I'm here to offer support to thank you for taking up this issue. I, I commend
you on your patience and really listening to different perspectives on this. I think that's
valuable in what ultimately will come out of this Committee and hopefully be adopted in
law. And I think it's, it's plain to see there are different personal beliefs that are at play
here and my personal belief is that Hawaii's reef fish do not make good pets and cannot
be compared to a dog or a cat which is raised in captivity, bred in captivity, and not an
integral part of an ecosystem that is being removed so it can swim in circles in a tank
somewhere. So that's...it's obvious that there are others that don't share that belief that I
have or that the Sierra Club Maui has about removing Hawaii's reef fish.
Others have spoken about the multiple threats to Maui's reefs, to Hawaii's reefs,
including land-based runoff and pollution, injection wells, overfishing. So the collecting
for personal amusement of watching a fish swim in one's own aquarium is but a small
element of a number of severe strains and threats on our reefs. Others have noted their
own personal experience of seeing a decline in fish when snorkeling. I've been a
recreational snorkeler for more than 32 years here on Maui now and I will second that
there are places that have very, very few fish for various reasons, not just because of
collecting but because of the multiple threats here. But actually, it has been legal to
collect fish since 1953, far many, many years before I arrived here. I think data will
indicate that for the last 15 years this collection has ramped up significantly and so now it
is very apparent on a number of islands to see how this industry or trade, as it's called,
has decimated the fish stocks.
I, I disagree with the assertion that I heard someone in the industry make before the
Governor's Advisory Council two years ago in Pukalani that these are sustainable
practices as part of a sustainable industry. I don't think that's the case at all. I think this
is inherently unsustainable and is an extractive industry and removing any part of this
complex ecosystem is harmful to the entire system.
I, I think this is just one step that you can take and I, I commend Councilmember Molina
and your staff, Councilmember Nishiki and your staff, and all of you for really reviewing
what's before us today. Part of me agrees that, that what might be the simplest to
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legislate, enforce, manage, would be a complete ban on capture, sale...capture,
possession, and sale of fish from our reefs. And yet I, I feel that what we're looking at
today is probably a necessary step and I think it's one that other islands will look at and
say, look, Maui, Maui County is trying to do something here and is stepping in where the
State has failed to step in.
You know, Mr. Wintner and Ms. Umberger, really deserve our praise for all that they
have done to educate the leaders of this State and the community with community
presentations and going to the State Capitol over the last couple of years and it's only
because one Representative failed to hear this matter in committee that it died. There was
a lot of momentum and, and as Mr. Wintner said from Maui's Representatives, there's
support for this. So I know that you are understanding of where your purview begins and
ends and where the State purview begins and ends at the water's edge and yet I feel by
putting something forward here and what is in your purview that we're taking a necessary
step.
You know, the snorkel and dive industry has a motto that you've probably all heard. It's
take only pictures and leave only bubbles and I like that. It's low impact. It's respectful.
And my, my own belief system is that we as human beings ought to respect all other
beings and the history of our species is, is not one that supports that we've done a very
good job of that. And I think one of the other testifiers talked about killing elephants for
their, for their ivory, or you know, there's so many other examples, killing whales in the
19 th Century to light lamp oils. Or even more recently, seeing baby seals bludgeoned so
that people could wear seal fur. And less than 150 years ago, it was acceptable to trade in
human lives in slavery, but we have learned that sometimes we make mistakes and
generally it takes a long time to, to learn the error in our ways. And you know, this is a
form of slavery for these creatures that are extracted from the reef from where, where
they were born, their, their domain, their world, and to be extracted and put in someone's
aquarium in Texas or Illinois or New Jersey. It's not the right thing. It's not pono. I
agree with the earlier testifier who came here with her children and reminded us that all
these other creatures around us are our ohana. So let's protect our ohana today. Thank
you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Rob? Seeing none, Michael Blietz, followed
by...oh, excuse me, Darrell Tanaka, followed by Michael Blietz.
MR. TANAKA: Good afternoon, Chair, Council Members. First, I'd like to...my name is
Darrell Tanaka. I am a spear fisherman. First, I'd like to apologize for not having my
testimony in writing. A lot of this was just thought up just now. As I was listening to
other people's testimonies I wasn't actually planning to testify, but in regards to the
animal cruelty section bill, I stand in opposition. I believe that laws should be passed
with integrity, ethics, and fairness to the community and should not affect people that it's
not intended to. With that said, small things in this bill make a, a big difference such as
how enforceable is it.

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 2, 2010

The temperature fluctuations, you know, you could write that in a way that it might be
enforceable where you would have to find out from some scientist to what degrees — how
cold or how hot — will the fish be able to survive. So if you find dead fish in a bucket,
you could actually take the temperature and say, okay, it's above 100 degrees, that's too
hot, that's cruel to animals. This bill is pertaining to animal cruelty, not the regulating
necessarily of aquarium collecting, how much they can take, or if they should stay in
business. This is about animal cruelty. It's about being cruel to an animal — in that sense
causing the death of aquatic life.
I'm a spear fisherman. Just the other day I caused numerous deaths of aquatic life and I
ate them. But what makes me any different than an aquarium collector if we both caused
the death of aquatic life. You know, we're not allowed to segment one piece of society
and saying it's okay for them to commit murder but it's not okay for these guys to
commit murder. Murder is murder. So as a spear fisherman when I look at this bill and
it's going into animal cruelty for fish — fish is food — I begin to wonder if we're opening
up Pandora's Box for fishing in general.
Now, one could omit the causing of death of aquatic life wording from this bill and
replace it with something as level of ammonia in the container. So you... in the bill it said
the level of ammonia shall not exceed a certain amount, if it does, well, the fish is not
comfortable with that. That could be animal cruelty. You know, this is the kinds of
things that you'd actually have to sit down with the aquarium collectors and work things
out, as long...and with the scientist who probably gonna have to run some experiments to
figure out what those levels are.
Volume of water in shipping. For what size of fish? Is the fish one inch or the fish is
five inches? To me they should have different volumes of water when they're being
shipped to the mainland. That is something that is also enforceable and regulable. But
then again that's something that you gotta sit down and talk with the aquarium collectors
with because they not wanting to ship dead fish, they wanting to ship live fish so that the
customers buy them. This is about enforceability, about integrity of why we create laws.
At this time, Chair. I have separate testimony on the second item on the agenda. Is that
okay for me to give that now?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.
MR. TANAKA: In regards to creating a permit system for aquarium collectors, when I looked at
this bill, I thought it was worded very well. It's a solidly written bill. There might be a
small...couple small issues but I think the intent and everything about this bill looks
pretty good. I appreciated it. One thing we might want to consider for Corp. Counsel is
that the requirements reporting, the State already requires fishers to report whatever they
take from the ocean, commercial fishers, that is, so is it okay if a County ordinance
overlaps what is already a State law? Because with that State law of requirements and
reporting there is penalties also. If you don't report by a certain time, you do get
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penalized. So I'm not sure if a County ordinance can penalize a person greater than the
State law already does.
The State law is not about taking of the fish. In the Hawaii Constitution it says
something to the sort of, the resources shall be free, so anybody can take fish for free but
we should keep in mind that this permit should a...and a commercial fishing license
pertains to the selling of the fish. So I don't know how that...the selling of the fish how
this permit would overlap with the commercial fishing license which costs $50 which
should cost a lot more. But would this permit or cost thereof overlap with the
commercial fishing license cost?
But other than that this, this permit bill I think is a great idea. And if we can put a
reasonable amount of money to charge for it and perhaps even charging extra for
someone who comes outside of Maui County who wants to come here and collect,
they're not a resident of Maui County, maybe they should get charged extra. You know,
that will prevent people from just moonlighting. You know, they come in here for about
a month, whether they live on the beach or whatever, they raid our reefs, they go back
Oahu or Kona, it would, it would help to prevent that. They still can fish it's just going
cost them more. So it might just discourage them from coming into the industry here on
Maui. Just a thought. That's all. Thank you very much, Council Members, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Darrell. Any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you. Just one quick question. Thank you,
Mr. Tanaka for your comments regarding the two bills. Just for your reminder's sake,
you know, you are a commercial fisherman. You hunt fish for consumption and that's
perfectly fine. I did propose an amendment for the Committee to consider, you know,
you didn't mention that, but it was dated January 15, 2010, cc'd to you as well as
Ms. Umberger.
MR. TANAKA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So I want to make it real clear that my intentions is not too
harm any commercial fishing industries, okay. Because I sort of sense that overtone in
there with the...my proposal, but the bottom line is the objective is we need to do
something about the fish population — the reef fish. And as a hunter of larger fish that,
you know, consume the smaller fish, some of which are used as, you know, for aquarium
purposes, in order for you to have something to hunt for we gotta take care the small
ones, too, and build that population. So, you know, you question the integrity, you know,
behind the first bill. Well, the integrity there, I think there is some integrity in the fact
that we do want to make sure that, you know, the issue of treating the fish as well as
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sustaining their population is so important. You know, now there's the movement now to
sustain ourselves out here in the middle of the Pacific. So I just want to, you know, share
that perspective with you, and you know, to make sure that, you know, the public knows
that my version of it is also, you know, I don't intend to do anything to harm the
commercial fishing industry so -MR. TANAKA: Right, Council Member.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --I just wanted to let you know that. Thank you.
MR. TANAKA: And I apologize if my testimony.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No, no apologies necessary.
MR. TANAKA: I appreciate you wanting to protect fishing. And with that said, I will say this, I
don't like aquarium collecting. I don't believe any Hawaiian fish, whether it's for food
or pet, should be shipped off to the mainland. You know, part of being sustainable is
using what you have here for the people here. So if the fish are caught as pets and they
are used say in a home aquarium here on Maui or at the Maui Ocean Center, which raises
a lot of awareness and education for people about our reefs, I say more power to them.
That's fine.
But part of being sustainable...the word sustainable is very tricky. And that we should be
sustainable, yeah, as an island nation, you know, island state, but how can we be
sustainable when you're shipping off stuff to markets that are just...you, you cannot fill
that market, you know. There's no limit to how much can be shipped. And then we
should have limits, you know. And I commend the former testifier who is an aquarium
collector saying that we should have limits. What those limits are we probably going
disagree, but there should be limits.
But again, about this bill is...the intent of the bill is admirable in that it wants to regulate
something that the State has been reluctant to do. Hopefully, this gives us...the State a
good shot in the arm and wake 'em up and say, hey, do something. You know,
something, anything, other than nothing which you have now. They just gotta go get one
permit, pay $50, you know. But is this about putting people out of business and
regulating this type of activity or is this really about cruelty to animals? And that's where
the overlapping of the two gets a little gray. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Darrell, for that statements. Any questions? Seeing none,
Michael Blietz, followed by Brian Yoshikawa.
MR. M. BLIETZ: Thank you for letting me have this opportunity. I'm not a speaker like my
dad. I'm a farmer. I have an aquarium, a saltwater aquarium, in my house. My
testimony read it. I'm not good at this.
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I'm here today to comment against both of these bills before this Committee. Much of
the fact cited...what, what initially brought me here was the article in The Maui News
dated November 29. There was a lot of misquotes in it from experts. A lot of things that
were...they raised questions to me. And in doing so I sent out e-mails to everyone that,
that, that gave facts for the article and asked questions where their sources were. And I
received these e-mails back and that's in this testimony you all have.
One of them is from Brian Tissot who is the guy who's put in the aquarium
replenishment zones on West Hawaii to where now they can harvest more fish than
they've ever had and they have more fish in the area. He's a scientist. He loves fish. We
all love the fish. But you need experts. You don't need people with emotions. That's
not going to solve this problem. I asked him in his e-mail what really... and he replied to
me, what really needs to be done is an impact study on Maui similar to what we did in
West Hawaii to see if the fish are actually lower in numbers where collectors operate
relative to adjacent closed areas. He submitted a grant to the State and asked for
permission to conduct these tests here on Maui. He's still awaiting the return from the
State.
In another e-mail he said, although I support the efforts of improved management of the
aquarium trade, including inhumane treatment of captured organisms, the proposed law
looks heavy handed to me. As written, many people would be in violation for not feeding
the fish more than twice a day or keeping their tank temperatures tightly controlled.
Probably lots of tropical hobbyists, as well as aquarium collectors, would be subject to
fines and enforcement with this law the way it's written.
There's been a statement used over and over to shock the public. That is a misquote from
Robert Fenner and you'll have his e-mail in the packet too. The capture and handling and
transportation of aquarium fish leaves the industry with a 99 percent mortality rate within
one year of capture. The reply from Robert Fenner is in the testimony. It says, these
numbers have improved in the last several years and are much better on average for
specimens collected out of Hawaii. Better by far, and this is the most important part, the
natural mortality rates, that is fishes and invertebrates live longer under captive
conditions than on Hawaii's reefs. This is the expert that the aquarium people say, and
here's his testimony, what we need to do is to get these knowledgeable people to work
with everyone to get this done the right way.
Another and lastly, a lot of innuendo has been directed at the State Depart...DLNR,
Division of Aquatic Resources. I e-mailed Dr. Dan Polhemus, the Director, and he sent
me back this other, these other things regarding understatement in catch reports. It's been
stated in articles and everything that it's ten times, he believes it's only two by...two to
five times. And he says as far as the related mortality rate in Hawaii goes, there's a quote
and this is from a very well known scientist. It's Cesar's 2002 study, mortality rates of
aquarium fish are low and have gone down considerably since the last survey in 1984.
Currently, mortality rates for collection to wholesalers are estimated at zero to 1 percent.
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We've heard people come up here and testify 30 percent. This is the experts. This is not
people emotionally giving testimony. These are the facts.
He says this shows that the collector is deliving [sic]...delivering fish in excellent
condition. His parting comments, it's a good thing for folks to scrutinize and ask
questions about what's going on in our fisheries and our reefs. These are important to all
of us. A realistic perspective does not...needs to be maintained however. Let us
elaborate. In Maui in 2009, this is just last year, 16,300 aquarium fish animals were
caught representing 82 species. Yellow tangs accounted for 69 percent of the catch.
Kole was 7 percent. During the same time, the same year, non-aquarium commercial
fishers captured and killed 319,491 fish of 75 species. While yellow tangs weren't
caught to any degree, there was a considerable overlap in the number of other species.
And he goes on to say that the commercial food catch, — this is an older study, 2006 —
showed that 480,000 reef fish are killed.
So we're looking at saving...so to break this all down, to the commercial...so in the
grand scheme of things the aquarium trade in Maui is relatively a drop in the bucket
representing less than 2 percent of the total mortality of reef animals a year. So what
you're trying to legislate through cracking down on two individuals is only gonna
represent 2 percent of the cause of death of reef fish a year and all these resources we're
using. He says this serves to point out that undue focus about aquarium collecting and its
impact on reefs is dangerously shortsighted and counterproductive. We need to think
holistically at the whole big picture.
These experts...these are the expert quotes and all the e-mails are attached to this
testimony. There has been many unfounded figures about mortality rates after a year,
understating of catch reports, and transporting and safely shipping fish. There's been a
lot of mud also tossed on State agencies. We need to listen to the experts and let them
help us with the research necessary to act in an educated manner. I hope you can base
your decision on the facts and not the emotional, unfounded half truths. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions? Seeing none, Greg Howeth, representing the
Ocean Tourism Coalition, followed by Marian Agnew.
MR. HOWETH: Thank you, Chair Nishiki, Members of the Council. My name is Greg
Howeth. I'm the Vice-President of the Ocean Tourism Coalition. We represent about
300 small businesses, as the name would imply, who are in the ocean recreation industry.
We strongly applaud the efforts of both versions of the bill in the intent of what we're
trying to accomplish. In the wake of our nations possibly largest natural disaster,
unfortunately created by man, with the oil spill that's happened in the Gulf, it becomes all
the more pertinent that we need to figure out some regulation on an industry that
currently goes largely unchecked. I'm not sure that a wholesale ban, although that would
be the easiest solution for those who may disagree, is really appropriate. I do agree and
we, we strongly support that there needs to be some scientific data to really look at what
are acceptable take numbers.
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When you look at our reefs and the apex predators that have been removed off of the
reefs over the years, in some instances the aquarium collector has replaced that position
as the apex predator. Whether or not they're too efficient is a whole nother discussion.
But looking at what's happening in the Gulf and the fact that saltwater aquarium aren't
just serviced or supplied from Maui County, but the world, and a strong population base
that's very, very soon to be affected by this oil spill puts all the more pressure on the reef
fish and our reefs here in Hawaii.
So I think to wait...we need to act now. We need to figure out what our take limits are
going to be. Who's going to be allowed to make those takes and what reporting are we
going to follow up with? The Ocean Tourism Coalition does have some concerns that
has been echoed about the cross jurisdictions with the State and whether or not an
ordinance in the County based on what's before us today has the authority to accomplish
its intended goal. And we would caution that...we would hope that we'd look at ways to
truly regulate what's happening within our County. Certainly put pressure on the State
level to get a take and a study done for in the ocean because my understanding is that the
jurisdiction might stop. We certainly have the ability to regulate business practices
within Maui County and that might be a more appropriate approach rather than on a
animal cruelty platform. Because I think most of the testimony you've heard today is in
support of protecting the reef fish species, and while cruelty to any animal is
unacceptable, I'm not sure that the intent that we're trying to convey is best housed under
that argument. Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions? Seeing none. Marian Agnew, followed by
Philip Thomas who is our last testifier.
MS. AGNEW: Thank you.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Microphone...yeah.
MS. AGNEW: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Council. My name's Marian
Agnew. I'm a retired teacher. Maui's been my home for the last 20 years and I was
drawn here by the beauty of the marine environment. Ever since I saw my first Jacques
Cousteau film as a kid, I was, you know, dreaming of being able to experience that kind
of beauty and we have it here. We still do. But it's very sad. I have noticed the
diminishing populations of some of the smaller reef fishes and I guess most of us are
aware today that any ecosystem is interdependent on lots of different living beings that
interact with one another. When one is gone, the whole balance shifts.
So I've heard some emotional...we've all heard some emotional sharing and maybe felt
some. I, I have and I just...I want to say that I don't think it's odd or just advertising
when people say, come to Maui and swim with living jewels. I mean those tropical reef
fishes, the ones in the shallow water, the yellow tangs, and the Moorish idols, and the
lauwiliwilioeoe, I mean I just...I still am marveling at them and at the same time when

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 2, 2010

I'm hearing words like ban and moratorium, I'm thinking that sounds like prohibition.
But over the — I sound like a teacher — but over the course of history we haven't seen
prohibition be very successful. When people want something and they're willing to pay
for it and things get prohibited, some people get extremely rich because it's prohibited
but they're willing to break the law and sell it illegally and there's no end to this suffering
and lots of different levels and it's expensive because there's crime involved and so forth.
And so it just seems somehow the way the world could maybe balance. This is a
wonderful draft suggesting that people who wish to be collecting the fish to provide them
to the people that are going to pay for them under the table if they have to would have
some form of regulation and that would provide scientific data as they make honest
reports and, and it's the way the world is. I, I just...I just would love to think that those
people...some of the people who are collecting are not just, oh, greedy, snatch 'em, grab
`em, if they die so what, I got 'ern for free. I'll get me some more and I'll get me some
cash. I don't collect fish. I have a hard time having a bird in a cage if I'm house sitting
for a friend because I feel sad that the bird is unable to fly, but at the same time I believe
that some of the collectors may be touched by the beauty of what they're gathering and
that some of those people with aquariums may have the knowledge and the income to pay
someone if they don't know themselves how to keep that water beautifully balanced.
There's just one thing that I would like to recommend because I was looking at the
aquatic life operations code, the second draft. When it's listing the requirements for
someone who would like to get a permit, it says 5.26.040 Permits, and it's very detailed.
It says name, residence, et cetera, a written verification that the property is in the
designated zoning are. But I didn't notice a requirement that in order to get the permit,
the person who'd like to be a professional collector who's a businessman and wanting to
be committed and invest what he needs to, to do it right would be required to prove that
he or she has already obtained a commercial boating license. I understand those are quite
costly to obtain. They come from the State Harbor's Department of Boating and Ocean
Recreation. And it seems to me like if someone was willing to make that investment and
they are selling these fish so they are doing a commercial operation with that boat, if they
make the commitment to pay for a commercial boating permit, which is actually required
by law if they want to sell these fish, they're going to have a deep investment in making
sure they're very healthy and they're very well taken care of and that their clients are
very happy with the continued health of these fish and will sell their friends...will tell
their friends when your fish is no longer living, go to these people. They, they take care
of them, they're healthy.
So I would like to request...I notice that a little further on it says 5.26.110 Other
Requirements and it's more or less saying that. It says, if I'm understanding it, it says
any and all other governmental approvals and licenses necessary to conduct aquatic life
operations shall be secured by an operator but I would like to recommend that perhaps
taking what I, I hope I understand that to mean that they're committed to integrity and
careful reporting and paying for the commercial boating permit in order to go out and
collect. That maybe that statement that, any and all other governmental approvals and
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licenses necessary, perhaps that could be more specifically worded and moved over to
where it says permits and say, written verification that the professional collector
requesting the permit can show his commercial boating permit to use the Hawaii State
harbors.
And I'd like to thank everyone who spoke today. I, I was really touched by both sides
but there's so much damage that occurs when people don't have the skill and the
expertise and I think if someone makes an investment in a business and they get the
commercial permit for their boat, they don't just sneak out there in their recreational boat,
and they want to do well and they have the knowledge, that at least there could be
less...less destruction. So thank you.
I'm, I'm so excited that there will be some kind of regulation. I was shocked when I
realized that there was nothing at all — to think that someone could just go out and scoop
up hundreds of fish. Because as a teacher when the kids, 3 rd grade, said, well, let's have
an aquarium, I did some reading and I was...when 1 read what it requires to care for
saltwater environment, I knew it was not anything that I could master in a short time and
that it would just teach the kids horrible sadness like, oh, they died. So we went to the
beach and it was the best day of the school year. We got in the water and swam around
with our masks on. It was wonderful. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions? Seeing none. The last testifier, Philip Thomas.
Anyone else wishing to testify?
MR. THOMAS: Good afternoon. My name is Philip Thomas. Thank you very much for the
opportunity to, to come here and let you know what some more Maui County residents
feel about this. Really appreciate your sticking in here 'till 1:00. I know everybody's
hungry. I'll try to respect your time. I have submitted written testimony and I'm not
going to read it in the hopes that you actually will just...will take some time to read that.
I'm going to make another set of points. It's somewhat different and I'm just gonna
kinda go bullet point by bullet point to save your time. You've heard a lot of the stuff
before but some of it I'd like to reemphasize.
One thing is that I think it's really great that Maui County is willing to step up and lead
by example. Maui County does a lot of that and we really appreciate it and that's what,
what's needing to happen here. Basically, the intent of these bills is to help save our reef
resources and that is the best thing about them. And so for these bills and other things
that you may consider in the future, please keep these points in mind.
Number one, our reef fish are native to this area, unlike cats and dogs that people keep as
pets. Not only can you breed cats and dogs, you can't stop breeding cats and dogs.
Unfortunately, reef fish, with very few exceptions cannot be bred in captivity. I think it
would be great if everybody had a marine aquarium in their house and the only thing they
had in it was marine fish that were bred in captivity. That would be awesome.
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I think that marine fish that are taken directly from the reef should never be in a aquaria
with the possible exception of public aquaria for educational purposes, and by that I mean
nonprofit public aquaria. Yes, there are definitely multiple threats to the reef and is
aquarium collecting the worse one? In...for many...in many instances, no, it's not the
worse one, but as it's been stated before because there are so many other threats, this is
one that doesn't need to continue. We need to do whatever we can to not harm the reefs
and stopping taking these fish, that's one thing that we can do.
These fish when they're on the reef, they're a public resource. They belong to all of us.
It is our responsibility to ensure that we don't harm them. Unfortunately, when
somebody goes out and collects them, it changes from a free private...public resource to
somebody's personal gain and that person may love those fish and whatever but they're
taking 'em off the reef which is where they belong. They cannot be bred and so they're
taking 'em, putting 'ern in somebody's aquarium, and whether or not it lives longer in
captivity than it lives on the reef is irrelevant. The moment that is taken from the reef, it
is gone. It is dead.
So far as the ecosystem is concerned removal is death and death is also removal. As soon
as somebody buys a fish and even after 10 years or however long in their home aquarium
or ten days, it dies, guess what? They're going to want another one and guess where
they're gonna get it? They're gonna get it from us. Hawaii has the highest endemism
rate of any marine area for reef fish. And what that means is that a quarter of the fish
species that live on our reefs occur nowhere else on the world. So think of how tiny
Hawaii is and how big the world is and the fact that we supply the entire world with those
species of fish which come only from here. When someone spoke about sustainability
before, that cannot be sustainable. Sustainable means that you breed them. If you can't
breed them, you shouldn't sell them.
So basically, the other thing about fish collecting is that in certain cases there are fish that
will stay in one place on the reef for their whole life. They'll stay in one tiny, little spot.
And so maybe the runoff isn't affecting that particular species but it that's a desirable
aquarium species, and especially if it's a rare species or an endemic species, the pressure
on that one species and that one spot is highly targeted by the aquarium industry. And so
the aquarium industry causes a much higher impact on certain species than all these other
things. Basically, I don't believe that there's anything at all humane about taking animals
from their natural habitat, the place where they belong, and putting them in an aquarium
or anything else. Thank you so much for your time. I appreciate it. Enjoy your lunch.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Philip? Seeing none. Anyone else wishing to
testify? Puanani. You can sign up later. You can identify yourself.
MS. LINDSEY: Good afternoon. I missed some of the testimony here, but I know Ed would
have been here today if he could. He always fought for the fishes.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: This is Puanani Lindsey.
MS. LINDSEY: Puanani Lindsey and I just...I hear, I hear so many good things but I want to
say...Renee Silva always said the result of nothing is nothing so I thank you, Mike
Molina and Wayne Nishiki, for taking that step in bringing this awareness out. So we
need to do something so that our children and grandchildren will have something to see.
I'll tell you a short story when Ed went to San Diego and stayed at one of the hotels. I'm
sure he, he may have discussed it here. He saw a hinalea in an aquarium with bright
lights all night long and he felt really, really bad. He said in the first place we
wouldn't...we should not be taking the fish who are so unique to Maui, to Hawaii, and
putting them in an aquarium somewhere in the United States. We've heard people
paying hundreds of dollars to take 'em to Japan, as well as shipping them 'em off to
Israel. So we do have very unique fish here and it's wonderful that we can get people
from all over the world to come here. And we want them to continue to come but we
cannot deplete our resources. So I thank you for taking the time and I know you will
make the right decisions, like you normally do, so our children will have something.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Puanani. Any questions? Seeing none.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONE . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: The Chair would like to thank the general public for coming to testify on
these two measures, and especially want to thank my Committee Members for hanging in
there. Mike, Joe, Bill, Sol, and also Mike Molina. If there are no other questions or
statements, this meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .
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